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10

CHAIR NISHIKI: ...(gavel)... The Public Services Committee

11

please come to order. Let the record show the

12

presence of Committee Members Sol Kaho'ohalahala.

13

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Hi. Good morning, Chair.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Bill Medeiros.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Chair.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Danny Mateo from Molokai.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: And Joseph Pontanilla.

19

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Good morning.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Excused are Committee Members Jo Anne

21

Johnson and Mike Victorino. Also today with us is

22

Committee Members Gladys Baisa --

23

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- Good morning -- from the Upcountry area

25

and Mike Molina --
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Chairman.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- from the Paia/Haiku area. Let me also

3

introduce to you the members of the Mayor's cabinet.

4

Representing the Corporation Counsel, Kimberly

5

Sloper; from Housing and Human Concerns, Jo-Ann

6

Ridao.

7

MS. RIDAO: Good morning.

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: And my Committee Staff, I don't see him

9
10
11

here, but Scott Kaneshina is my Legislative Analyst,
and Clarita Balala is the Committee Secretary.
Members, today we have one item on the agenda,

12

PS-3(2). This item relates to an affordable housing

13

project, 201H. The Committee is in receipt of an

14

application entitled "Revised Application for

15

Affordable Housing Project". Per Chapter 201H,

16

Hawaii Revised Statutes, this application must be

17

approved, approved with modifications or disapproved

18

by the Council within 45 days from the receipt.

19

The 45 - day deadline is October 23rd, 2010; but

20

due to the scheduling of the second Council meeting

21

in October, a decision must be made sometime during

22

the week of October 18th.

23

The Chair's primary intention today is to take

24

public testimony, listen to a short presentation by

25

the applicants and, if time allows, ask questions of
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the Committee departments.

2

Here is the tentative schedule for those of

3

you in the general public of how this Committee is

4

probably going to schedule the meetings. Today,

5

again, we scheduled it at 9 o'clock. We will be

6

going up to the Kula Community Center on the 22nd of

7

this month. That meeting will start at 6:00 p.m.

8

and then come back to the Council chambers on the

9

29th of September, 9:00 a.m.; and if need be, we

10
11

will continue discussion and decision-making.
Any questions in regards to the planned dates

12

by the Chair? And Committee Members, if you cannot

13

make these dates, please again contact Committee

14

Staff; but again, we've got a 45-day deadline so

15

hopefully, you people may make all of these dates.

16

Any questions from Committee Members? Seeing

17

none, the Chair will start accepting public

18

testimony if there are no objections.

19

20

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

21

ITEM NO. 3(2): CHAPTER 201H, HAWAII REVISED STATUTES,
AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECTS (KULA RIDGE
AFFORDABLE HOUSING SUBDIVISION PROJECT)

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Those of you wishing to testify -- and I

23

heard some noise already made out there. If you've

24

got any kind of cell phones or communications,

25

please turn them off. We would like to be able to
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hear public testimony.
Also, three minutes. Normally, the Chair

3

allows more testimony; but in lieu of how many

4

people I see out there today, the Chair is going to

5

limit your testimony to three minutes.

6

If there are no questions, the first testifier

7

would be Tony Paresa. He would be followed by

8

Warren Orikasa. Mr. Paresa.

9
10

. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.
MR. PARESA: Good morning --

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning.

12

MR. PARESA: -- Council Chairman Wayne Nishiki, Council

13

Members. My name is Tony Paresa, born and raised on

14

Maui, retired county employee on a fixed income.

15

The Kula Affordable Housing Project I am in

16

favor of. Water. Water. H20. NIMBYs. We all

17

know what that stands for. I hope the County

18

Council approves the Project. Mahalo.

19
20
21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Tony. Any questions for
Mr. Paresa? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Paresa,

22

good morning. Your reference to the Affordable

23

Housing Project, what do you consider -- what do you

24

think affordable is? Give me a -- give me a range.

25

MR. PARESA: Something I can afford on a fixed income and
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also as a disabled American veteran from the Vietnam

2

War.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Have you looked at what the Project
recognizes as affordable?

5

MR. PARESA: Yes, I have, sir.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And is that what you feel is also

7

affordable in your case?

8

MR. PARESA: Yes, I did.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. --

10

MR. PARESA: I also want to say this. I conveyed to the

11

developer about the ADA, which I am very much in

12

concern of. I'm not a spring chicken any more,

13

however...

14

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Paresa.

15

MR. PARESA: Thank you.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Paresa.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.

18

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chairman? Mister...

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Warren -- oh, excuse me. Mr. Pontanilla.

20

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on, Mr. Paresa.

22

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Paresa, just a fast question.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla from Kahului's got a

24
25

question for you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. In regards to the affordable
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housing area, are you considering the purchase of --

2

or probably rental of the senior complex area?

3

There is a senior component. I -- I don't know if

4

you're a senior; but since you mentioned Vietnam

5

War, you know, I thought I'd ask you that question.

6

MR. PARESA: I have looked at different senior home

7

projects. I looked at Hale Mahaolu, the new project

8

in Kihei, the project in Makawao. I felt it was not

9

tapered to my needs.

10

I'm the kind of guy I feel I need a little

11

grass to walk on, get my feet a little dirty, pull a

12

little weeds.

13

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. So --

14

MR. PARESA: And basically, what I wanted was also to, you

15

know, have a hobby; and being in that type of

16

situation, it would be pretty hard.

17

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. So --

18

MR. PARESA: But with this housing project, it kind of met

19
20
21
22
23

my needs.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you for
your response. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank
you again, Mr. Paresa.

24

Let the record show the presence of

25

Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson. Good morning, Jo
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Anne.

2

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Warren Orikasa representing Archie

4

Kochi.

5

MR. ORIKASA: That's my e-mail, Mr. Chair.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, it's your e-mail. Okay. I'm sorry.

7

MR. ORIKASA: Here as an individual.

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Followed by Kathleen Phillips. Good

9
10

morning, Warren.
MR. ORIKASA: Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Council Members.

11

My name is Warren Orikasa. I'm here as a private

12

individual to speak in support of this application.

13

It seems, in my thinking, that we have in our

14

community now a lot of different difficulties that

15

face the whole strata of the community; and whenever

16

there's difficulties, someplace in there lies an

17

18

opportunity for resolution or for progress.
I do the same thing in my business. We're

19

having a tough time, like many of the others in the

20

room, but we don't take it just as taking a beating

21

and cowering, tucking our tails, and go home. We

22

try to figure out what do we do out of this, how do

23

we maximize the opportunities that present

24

themselves with this crisis, and then try to move

25

forward from there. Sometimes we take big steps,
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sometimes little steps, sometimes side steps, but

2

hopefully we never take any back steps.

3

With all of these options that get presented,

4

there's almost always a requirement for a compromise

5

of some sort, and therein lies the rope, and that's

6

where we have to decide how much of it -- how much

7

of the compromise can we live with, how much of the

8

compromise can we all live with and agree upon.

9

In this case, it appears that the distribution

10

or the availability of water is a very serious issue

11

or perhaps the crux of the issue, and I don't know

12

if the County's going to buy the water or buy that

13

well that I read about in the paper.

14

As a businessperson, I think it would be

15

really nice if I had to buy a facility if somebody

16

was going to come up on the side and say let me help

17

with that financing. I -- I would be pretty happy

18

about that.

19

So while that may not be an immediate

20

resolution to the problem, I think it contributes to

21

the long -term compromised effort for the County to

22

be able to provide water and not just for this one

23

project, but for a whole number of other people who

24

have been so patiently waiting for their chance to

25

put up a house.
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1

So given this crisis or this conflict and

2

given this opportunity where the County can move

3

forward with the assistance and cooperation of a

4

private sector, I would ask that you give favorable

5

consideration and approve this measure. Thank you

6

very much.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Warren. Any questions from

8

Committee Members? Seeing none, again thank you,

9

Warren. Good to see you.

10

Kathleen Phillips. She's the representative

11

of the American Association of Retired People, Kula

12

Chapter. Good morning, Kathleen. She's to be

13

followed by Jocelyn Ferreira.

14

MS. PHILLIPS: Good morning, Members of the County Council.

15

My name is Kathleen Phillips, president of AARP,

16

Kula Chapter. I am here to speak in favor of the

17

Kula Ridge Project.

18

The Chapter voted to support the Kula Ridge

19

Project, and I have over 40 people within my chapter

20

which authorizes me to represent the Chapter's

21

members' hopes and concerns for senior and

22

affordable housing.

23

Our AARP group is striving to keep abreast of

24

senior concerns and needs. Senior housing is a very

25

important issue. Within my AARP group, several of
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1

our members have had to leave the island because of

2

the -- because there are no senior

3

universal-designed homes available, definitely not

4

Upcountry.

5

Many of the people that I have spoken to share

6

this concern. Upcountry people would like to have a

7

place where they can enjoy the coolness and familiar

8

surroundings and environment that they are

9

accustomed to. We are concerned that at the rate

10

that these projects are going, we will not see one

11

come to completion in our lifetime.

12

Affordable housing is also a concern. Many

13

seniors and adults have children who have found it

14

difficult in these times to purchase property and

15

own their own homes. This is not low-income

16

families. They are teachers, firemen, police

17

officers, nurses, et cetera, holding respectable

18

positions, yet they can't afford their own home.

19

How sad is that?

20

Many seniors must house their adult children

21

because having a home is out of the question. We

22

must look at all avenues and strive to make

23

affordable housing available.

24
25

Senior and affordable housing is an important
issue, and we hope that everyone can brainstorm,
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14

come together, and see this Kula Ridge Project come
to completion. Thank you and aloha.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kathleen. I see the member from

4

the Kula -- Haiku area. Mr. Molina has a question.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair. If -- if any of

6

your Committee Members have questions, first I'll

7

yield to them. If -- if not...

8
9
10

Mr. Medeiros?
CHAIR NISHIKI: No. Go ahead, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay. Thank you. Good morning,

11

Ms. Phillips --

12

MS. PHILLIPS: Good morning.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: -- and thank -- thank you for your

14

testimony and, you know, we all appreciate the

15

wisdom of our kupuna.

16

Can you tell me the demographics of your

17

membership in terms of have they lived most or all

18

of their lives in Kula, a lot of 'em born and

19

raised?

20

MS. PHILLIPS: That's correct.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.

22

MS. PHILLIPS: I also live Upcountry.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay. Very good. And I -- yet

24

I would presume most, if not all, of your members

25

are -- are in favor of projects that have the, I
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guess, aging-in-place concept?

2

MS. PHILLIPS: That's correct.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Medeiros from --

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, and good

6

morning, Ms. Phillips.

7

MS. PHILLIPS: Good morning.

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for being here this

9
10

morning and for your testimony.
Were you aware of the price range for seniors?

11

MS. PHILLIPS: Yes.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And because, you know,

13

there's both below moderate income and moderate

14

income. So among your AARP, Kula Chapter, members

15

and their families and friends, did you do a poll of

16

how many would be potential applicants for this

17

Project?

18
19

MS. PHILLIPS: Mr. -- Clayton did come and speak to our
members.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh.

21

MS. PHILLIPS: After he spoke and he shared all of the

22

information to them, they had decided that they

23

wanted to support this Project.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

25

MS. PHILLIPS: And because of that and because of my own
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1

concerns and many people that I have spoke with that

2

live Upcountry, I come here today and speak to you.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Ms. Phillips, for

4

your testimony this morning. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

5
6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?
Seeing none --

7

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair?

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala from Lanai.

9

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Thank

10

you, Ms. Phillips. You made a comment, and you said

11

that our -- several of my members had to leave. Can

12

you -- can you explain what that means?

13

MS. PHILLIPS: Because they were unable to find places

14

Upcountry and -- where the type of housing that they

15

needed was not made available to them, they decided

16

to go and live in a place that was more affordable

17

to them and where they could get around. Many were

18

in wheelchairs or whatever, and they felt that what

19

was available here was not conducive to their needs.

20

That's what was told to me.

21
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So they -- where are they
going to, then?
MS. PHILLIPS: I know one went to New Mexico, several went

24

to -- to live in homes where their families were.

25

I'm not really exactly sure where, but I know
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they -- they had to leave.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you, then.

3

MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla?

5

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you,

6

Ms. Phillips, for being here this morning. You

7

know, I listened to you pretty well, and one of the

8

interesting -- that caught my -- my ears was that

9

too many times, you know, we pass over those gap

10

group, and I'm, you know, happy that, you know, you

11

folks are also looking at the gap group as providing

12

affordable housing to that one particular area

13

which, you know, we always provide for more lower

14

income people in our community, but we forget the

15

ones that, you know, you mentioned like the firemen,

16

the teachers, and the like.

17

Just to let you know that, you know, when you

18

do have husband and wife working in -- in one

19

family, they don't qualify for the lower income

20

housing, and this is the only type of housing that,

21

you know, the gap group -- identifying the gap group

22

which is above 120 percent of median income up to

23

160, that we need to, you know, put some focus in.

24

So thank you for, you know, mentioning that. I

25

I'm glad somebody is hearing. Thank you.
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MS. PHILLIPS: Thank you so much. Appreciate your giving
me the time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?
Thank you very much again, Ms. Phillips.
Jocelyn Perreira representing Tri-Isle Main

6

Street Resource Center. She's to be followed by

7

Elvin Kamoku. Good morning.

8
9

MS. PERREIRA: Good morning. Aloha, Council Members. Our
local Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center humbly

10

requests your favorable consideration and supports

11

the Kula Ridge Project.

12

Compromise is necessary to help make this

13

Project possible. We support it for the following

14

reasons. The need for senior housing, affordable

15

and also not exactly in the real affordable range,

16

is -- is very necessary so that they can recycle

17

their family homes to their children, their

18

traditional homes, while remaining very close to the

19

roots, the homes, and the communities that they know

20

and love. Today, because of economic -- tough

21

economic times, seniors very often have to start

22

housing their children so this allows for some

23

opportunities to be able to do that.

24
25

Secondly, the Project design reflects our
island home. Our team of professionals have
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1

reviewed the architectural renderings and find it

2

extremely appealing. They will be using green

3

building technology and incorporating

4

energy-efficient, cost-saving devices. The -- it

5

looks and feels like our island home. The Project

6

will compliment the historic fabric of traditional

7

Kula. This allows our families to grow together

8

with dignity to the end.

9

The Project has existing community-planned

10

designation for single family, rural. The Planning

11

Commission also voted to include Kula Ridge into the

12

rural growth boundaries of the General Plan.

13

Our organization has Kula residents associated

14

with our program, and this Project we understand,

15

from the community that we've spoke with, has

16

broad-based support in the district. Thank you very

17

much for your consideration of this worthy project.

18
19
20
21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions from Committee Members?
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good
morning, Ms. Perreira.

22

MS. PERREIRA: Good morning.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: The previous testifier asked about

24
25

the -- the concept of aging in place.
MS. PERREIRA: Mm-hmm.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: From your, I guess, review, your

2

team of architecture's review, does this fit that

3

mold of the aging-in-place concept that's

4

appropriate?

5

MS. PERREIRA: We're seeing this in -- in so many of our

6

traditional communities, okay? As they age and

7

infrastructure ages and everything else and the

8

needs -- the growing needs of our families are --

9

are becoming ever increasing, we don't want our

10

families leaving the island. We don't want to have

11

our seniors feeling like they got to go with their

12

kids elsewhere to -- to have their -- their final

13

days in dignity away from the roots of their home

14

where they've known and loved all their lives.

15

They want to be here. They have earned the

16

right to be here. They have paid their dues, they

17

have paid their taxes. We need to make them a

18

priority and try to work together to try to make

19

sure that they have opportunities in every single

20

community, not just selected communities, but in

21

every community to age in place.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, thank you,

24
25

Jocelyn.
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you for your kind attention. Mahalo.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Elvin Kamoku, followed by Doug Spencer.
Good morning.

3

MR. KAMOKU: Good morning, Chairperson Nishiki, Council

4

Members. My name is Elvin Kamoku. I am here to

5

support the Kula Ridge Project. I am -- I'm here as

6

a concerned citizen who has been touched by --

7

personally myself, my family member, my friends, and

8

my coworkers in need of affordable housing.

9

I'm here to ask to -- all the Council Members

10

to support and take up -- take the opportunity to

11

make this Kula Ridge Project a success in a way that

12

it helps the people of Hawaii, our people who are

13

kamaaina to the -- to the island.

14

My son was personally affected by this housing

15

crisis where he personally had to go out and

16

purchase his own home, but there was no affordable

17

housing in -- in this sense.

18

So I see the struggles and not only within the

19

family, but my coworkers who you guys know who I'm

20

affiliated with, the firefighter s, they -- many of

21

'em are young firefighters who are looking for

22

affordable housing, and these are the people who are

23

being affected so I humbly ask all of you to support

24

this Project. Thank you.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Kamoku? Seeing none,
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2
3

22

Doug Spencer, he is representing Spencer
Homes, followed by Steve Sturdevant.

4

MR. SPENCER: Good morning, Chairman Nishiki and members of

5

the Council. I'm here speaking in favor of the Kula

6

Ridge Project. It's very simple. Maui County needs

7

jobs, Maui County needs housing. And it would be

8

nice to live in a perfect world with a perfect

9

project where everybody on the island is in favor of

10

it, where everybody on the Council's in favor of it.

11

It would be really nice to have that, but I've

12

never, ever seen that.

13

In all the projects coming before this

14

Council, we've never had the perfect project. And

15

we don't live in a perfect world. It would be nice

16

to have plenty of water for all the projects that

17

want to go on here, it would be nice to have housing

18

for everybody who wants a house, but we don't have

19

that.

20

This is a good project. I know the developers

21

here have ties to the island. They're not

22

mainlanders coming in, trying to make a quick buck,

23

and move out. They're gearing their project toward

24

the local people. And I think we have to look at

25

this economy right now, and we have to make some
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hard choices.
It's not the perfect project, but the perfect

3

project does not yet exist. And I'm just urging

4

this Council to take a look around, look at the vast

5

unemployment, the construction industry, look at the

6

children who are having to move back into their

7

parents' homes.

8

I have two of my adult children just moved

9

back to my home and one of my grand kids. You know,

10

we're in tough economic times right now, and I think

11

the people of Maui are looking to you folks for some

12

leadership here to give us a boost to get this

13

island going again, and I would urge you to vote in

14

favor of this Project. Thank you.

15
16
17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Spencer. Any questions?
Seeing none, thank you.
Steve Sturdevant, followed by Cindy Warner.

18

MR. STURDEVANT: Good morning.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Good morning.

20

MR. STURDEVANT: Dear -- dear Maui County Council Members,

21

I've been an Upcountry resident for over 20 years.

22

My children are growing up fast, I've got three

23

children, and soon will be looking for -- for a

24

home, and I would -- I'd love to have them stay here

25

on Maui.
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A lot of their friends are now going to Las

2

Vegas and, you know, going to different places on

3

the mainland, as you -- you've heard already and I'm

4

sure you know, just because of the housing situation

5

we here -- have here.

6

The challenge, like many others, is to find a

7

good-paying job, a home, and a community to raise a

8

family. This Project has a great affordable plan in

9

an established community for young adults to make

10
11

the first home in.
Kula has the most energy-efficient environment

12

on Maui. No need to spend money on heating or air

13

conditioning. The temperature is almost perfect all

14

the time. The solar, electric, and water heating is

15

very appropriate. A Kula home can be very

16

affordable in many ways to many people.

17

Please consider Kula Ridge Community a step

18

toward providing homes to our future children to

19

grow up in. Thank you.

20
21
22
23
24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much, sir. Any questions?
Seeing none, thank you.
Cindy Warner representing Piiholo South,
followed by Robert Lash.
MS. WARNER: Good morning, Council Members. Thanks for
having us out here. I am here to hopefully clear up
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some matters related to the Kula Ridge Project and

2

its involvement with the Piiholo South Well.

3

I'm one of the two managers, along with Zach

4

Franks, for the hui that owns the well. There's

5

been several significant changes in the course of

6

the direction of the well over the past couple

7

years, the most recent being the County's interest

8

to purchase the well.

9

While there's not been any formal statement

10

by -- by the Mayor, there's a great amount of

11

support to proceed in the direction to purchase the

12

well which was confirmed with many of you last week

13

with the Water Resource Committee meeting.

14

We have met with the Mayor's Office which is

15

also supportive since the Committee meeting last

16

week, and the Mayor met with the Department of Water

17

Supply Monday of this week with the sole purpose of

18

expediting the DWS's participation in the process of

19

moving towards the County buying the well.

20

With the purchase, there would be up to 1300

21

meters released Upcountry which make -- should make

22

a huge impact on those who have waited so long for

23

water service. Piiholo South would have a

24

reservation for up to 30 of those meters which we

25

would pay for. We fully support the sale of the
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well to the County.
Now, in the event of a sale of the well, where

3

does that leave us in regard to the dealings with

4

Kula Ridge? Our agreement with Kula Ridge has

5

several significant contingencies which include our

6

working out a favorable dedication agreement with

7

the County; and two, our being able to withdraw from

8

the agreement entirely if there's a change in

9

circumstances.

10

While we're not bound to Kula Ridge by

11

previous agreements, if circumstances do change, we

12

do want to state we give full support to Kula Ridge,

13

and we do not -- there's nothing that precludes Kula

14

Ridge from being part of the solution.

15

The August 6th County Council resolution urged

16

the meter waiting list not to subject -- be subject

17

to developer preferences, and we understand that

18

position. It does leave two possible solutions to

19

still consider water service to Kula Ridge related

20

to the well purchase. Both of these would be a

21

decision which would be the County's call.

22

First, the County may determine that it wishes

23

Kula Ridge to help pay for the well in exchange for

24

an economic incentive to the County. Because Kula

25

Ridge is willing to pay a much higher price per
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1

gallon than the County's cost will be, working with

2

Kula Ridge would be subsidizing the County well's

3

purchase. It would bring the cost of the well and

4

infrastructure down by $2 million and still provide

5

1100 meters to the waiting list.

6

Second, the Piiholo South could sell the --

7

the well to the County, and any other persons on the

8

meter list who are ready to pay for the meter and

9

their required improvements would be satisfied and

10

then Kula Ridge could be provided with water out of

11

the balance. However, since we don't know how many

12

meters would actually be taken up on the list, we

13

don't know if there's adequate water to accomplish

14

the second possibility.

15

We recognize Kula Ridge's willingness to meet

16

senior and affordable housing. We're sorry that

17

we're not able to be part of that solution since we

18

received objection to our previously proposed senior

19

project by St. Joseph's Church. However, we really

20

wish to state that if it's the will of the community

21

and there is a way that the majority can be

22

comfortable, we support the Kula Ridge Project.

23

The County can, of course, proceed in any

24

direction that they choose. Making a decision in

25

regard to either of the possibilities I just
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1

outlined above could be a solution for the County to

2

get the well and support Kula Ridge. It's entirely

3

the call of the County and its citizens, and we urge

4

you to support Kula Ridge Project. Thank you.

5

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Mr. Medeiros.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And is it

7

Ms. Warner?

8

MS. WARNER: Yes.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, good morning. Thank you for

10

your testimony.

11

MS. WARNER: Mm-hmm.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Kula Ridge LLC's agreement with

13

Piiholo South LLC, is that an executed agreement?

14
15
16

MS. WARNER: Mm-hmm. We have three written documents
concerning that.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. But you say that if Piiholo

17

South LLC sells the well to the County, the

18

agreement will not run with the sale?

19

MS. WARNER: We -- that -- that would be open to

20

interpretation. Piiholo South has the ability to

21

withdraw entirely from -- from its commitment to

22

Clayton if the circumstances with the negotiations

23

with the County are not favorable for either of us

24

to proceed; however, we -- that's not our choice.

25

Our choice is to make it work for everybody.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PSC 9/15/10

29

1

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So you -- you -- you do

2

have a legal agreement and an obligation to -- to

3

Kula Ridge, though, because of the agreement?

4

MS. WARNER: We do have a legal agreement.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

6

MS. WARNER: There's a lot of latitude within that

7
8
9

agreement to make sure it works for everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your
testimony.

10

MS. WARNER: Okay. Thank you.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

12

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

14

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I -- I -- and I

15

think -- thank you for being here, Ms. Warner.

16

MS. WARNER: Mm-hmm. Thank you.

17

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: When I -- you know, when we met

18

with the Water Committee, that's the very question

19

that I asked, you know. The County has been sued

20

many, many times because of agreements that, you

21

know, the County couldn't fulfill or some bad

22

judgment by our Administration, past and present.

23

These three executed agreement, you know, we

24

haven't seen anything as yet and, you know, I hate

25

to have the County brought in -- into a lawsuit that
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1

may cost this County and the taxpayers a lot of

2

money.

3

You know, it -- it's so sad that we talk about

4

the purchase of the Piiholo South Well at this very

5

moment, and -- and I don't think the Water

6

Department is -- you know, they haven't done the

7

research or analysis in the -- regarding the

8

purchase of this particular well, and here we have a

9

project that need to be looked at in 45 days.

10

So, you know, we're caught between a hard rock

11

and -- and you know where so it -- it is unfortunate

12

in regards to, you know, we haven't seen the

13

agreements itself. And for me, you know, I -- I

14

hate to be brought into a lawsuit that -- you know,

15

that will jeopardize the people of this County so

16

thank you for your testimony.

17

MS. WARNER: Thank you. And I know -- we -- I need to

18

verify this with Zach but, you know, if it would be

19

helpful for you, we can provide copies of our

20

agreement with Clayton.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Not a question, but I would

23

ask if you could submit your testimony in writing

24

because you've kind of presented a really complex

25

kind of scenarios here, and it would be good for us
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to clearly understand what they are.

2

MS. WARNER: Okay.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Along with the -- the

4

documents that I think we are --

5

MS. WARNER: Okay.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- concerned with. So --

7

MS. WARNER: Sounds good. I'll -- I will do that.

8

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- I appreciate that. Yeah.

9

MS. WARNER: Thank you.

10
11
12

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee

from

Council Members? Seeing none.
On this subject matter, Council Members, the

13

Chair is prepared to have this discussion in regards

14

to what documents and the legality and the

15

illegality if there is some; right now, only

16

speculation.

17

So we will have this discussion and hear from

18

our legal representative when the time is ready. So

19

we will prepare that and if you have any other

20

questions. Mr. Mateo --

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman --

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- would you like to ask a question now?

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Of -- of the Chair.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, at -- at the last Water
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Committee meeting when we did have this particular

2

discussion, there was requests made by Committee

3

requesting some of the documents that we are

4

requesting again today. Are you aware whether or

5

not any receipt of those documents had come in?

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff? Identify yourself.

7

MR. KANESHINA: Thank you, Chair. We are -- we're not

32

8

aware if the Water Resources Committee has received

9

any sort of correspondence from the applicant or the

10
11

well owner.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank you. It just seems

12

redundant if one committee has already asked 'em,

13

and here we are asking again, so perhaps if we can

14

touch bases with that other committee and see

15

whether or not they can make copies available to --

16

to us. Thank you.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: We will. So if no objections, the --

18

MS. RIDAO: Chair, if I may?

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry.

20

MS. RIDAO: Chair, if I may, there is an agreement toward

21

the end of your Kula Ridge packet, and it's under

22

number 6, Agreement Regarding Water Source for

23

Projects. No, in -- in your big book toward the

24

back of the book. Look for the number 6 tab.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo-Ann, hold on. I want to get through
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public testimony because there are people that have

2

taken time off to come here and testify. We will

3

have this discussion later if it is okay. Are there

4

any objections?

5

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. So Jo-Ann, excuse me for

7

interrupting, but we've got people here that have

8

taken time off that are part of this community, and

9

I want to listen to them today, okay?

10

MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. In all due respect.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, thank you so much. Just for you that

12

are out there, the Chair is going to take a recess

13

at 10:30. I know that a lot of you are in parked

14

areas where you've got an hour or two hours before

15

you get a ticket. Let me tell you, we've got a real

16

good policeman here that gives tickets according to

17

the law.

18

So just so that you don't get angry at us oh,

19

that you guys -- Nishiki, you, whatever, caused me

20

to get this, please, don't send me your ticket, but

21

we will take a recess at 10:30 and come back at

22

10:45, okay? Mahalo. Thank you. And the guy is

23

good.

24
25

Robert Lash, followed by Michael Yap, Jr.
MR. LASH: Good morning, Council. And we know he's good.
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1

And thank -- thanks for the recess to take care of

2

parking.

3

I'm Robert Lash, and I'm a recently retired

4

manager of the Maui Social Security Office, and

5

I'm -- I'm here to support Kula Ridge.

6

My -- I'm going to restate what others have

7

said. My -- my reason for supporting Kula Ridge

8

and, really, the concept of affordable housing in

9

Maui County is for the young people coming up that

10

may choose to start their careers on Maui and at --

11

at the level where you -- the -- the earnings level

12

where you start your career, it's real tough to

13

afford housing on Maui.

14

My -- my daughter's a junior at University of

15

Hawaii at Manoa, and she's there with a lot of her

16

classmates from Baldwin and -- and, you know,

17

they -- they may decide they want to come back to

18

Maui when they graduate and -- and start their

19

careers here, and it's going to be tough without

20

affordable housing available to them so that --

21

that's -- that's why I'm here to support the Kula

22

Ridge housing. Thank you.

23
24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Lash. Any questions from
members? Seeing none, again, thank you.
MR. LASH: Okay. Thanks.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Michael Yap, Jr., followed by Christian
Tackett.
MR. YAP: Good morning, everyone. My name is Michael Yap,

4

Jr. I'm here simply to ask that you approve this

5

Kula Ridge Project for mainly three reasons -- one,

6

so that I, as well as individuals and families like

7

myself, can afford to buy a beautiful home on Maui;

8

and number two, for economic growth.

9

Right now, construction is taking a slump. I

10

think this Project will create a lot of jobs for

11

many people out there. Thank you.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions for

13

Michael? Seeing none. Christian Tackett, followed

14

by Joshua Ulu.

15

Just so that if -- some of you are -- if I

16

call your name up, if you move that way so that we

17

don't have to wait for that long walk, it would move

18

the process quicker. Thank you.

19

MR. TACKETT: Thank you. My name is Christian Tackett, and

20

I guess what I wanted to say today is -- is I -- I

21

attended Wailuku El. and Iao and Baldwin, and -- and

22

I was raised in -- in this County. And when -- when

23

you see all the very, very expensive things go

24

through with people that have the money to push

25

stuff through and a lot of times they -- they don't
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1

use local workers and then you see -- you see all

2

the local workers sit at home and then -- then you

3

see a project that will come through and it will

4

benefit not only people that -- that are going

5

through school to get a different kind of job other

6

than the trades, something in the price range that

7

they can afford and something that -- that there's a

8

good chance that they'll use tradespeople that were

9

born and raised on this island which a lot of us

10

pick these types of trades because in -- in our

11

demographic age, when -- when we had things to

12

choose from, things that you could pick on Maui that

13

you could raise a family, that you could maybe

14

sometime buy an affordable house -- and I know a lot

15

of people are saying oh, that's not affordable, but

16

if that's the cheapest of the cheap that you can

17

get, then you might as well get it. Even -- even

18

the -- even the most affordable that's a little high

19

priced is better than nothing at all for most of us,

20

you know.

21

So what -- what I'm sad to see is all the --

22

the local kids. I went to Baldwin, and -- and a lot

23

of -- a lot of my friends came plumbers and

24

electricians and carpenters and -- and stuff like

25

that, and -- and none of them work.
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And you see a lot of this more expensive

2

projects go through, and I drive by the job site,

3

and none of those people are even from here, and --

4

and they -- they take that money, and they all jam

5

into one house, and they -- they work, work, work,

6

and their -- their -- their boss tells them oh, you

7

can have a free vacation to Hawaii and you can make

8

money, too, and they don't know the cost of living,

9

and they get underpaid and then all us guys

10

suffering. We sit at home and watch them, and --

11

and I've talked to some of them, and they're not

12

happy either because when they get over here, they

13

realize that what they was promised to get paid is

14

not even enough to -- to pay for -- for them over

15

here when they live in those kinds of conditions.

16

So, I mean, to me, this Project, everybody's

17

trying to make the water work, and -- and they're

18

trying to help the seniors, and they're trying to

19

help the affordables, and they're trying to get the

20

trades working and -- and to me during these kinds

21

of times when a lot of the people that picked my

22

particular trade have been home from two years are

23

off -- off their -- their unemployment, don't have

24

any medical and -- and had to go take -- take 5, 6,

25

7, $8-an-hour jobs after they served a four-year
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1

apprenticeship and -- and worked almost their entire

2

youth to try to -- to get that -- that pay category.

3

Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much.

5

MR. TACKETT: Aloha.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Christian? Seeing none.

7

Joshua Ulu, followed by Mike Williams.

8
9
10
11

And thank you, those of you testifying, for
following the rules. As soon as that red light goes
on, that's when you got to wrap up.
MR. ULU: Good morning. I'm Josh Ulu, and I'm here to

12

support the Kula Ridge simply for the -- it's

13

affordable, and it's in beautiful Upcountry land.

14

And me and my wife work full-time so it's hard to

15

find -- give -- have any opportunity to live

16

beautiful Upcountry, and we're just grateful for the

17

chance and hopefully, you guys give us the

18

opportunity. Thank you.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Josh? Seeing

20

none. Mike Williams, followed by Al Chiasella

21

[sic].

22

MR. WILLIAMS: My name is Mike Williams. I'm a fourth

23

generation Maui resident, and I'm here today to

24

testify on behalf of the Kula Ridge Project.

25

This is a well-planned, designed, and needed
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1

project for the Kula Community. This Project

2

incorporates housing needs for a variety of Maui's

3

people. Included are senior housing, affordable

4

housing, and market-priced homes which will cover

5

most needs of the Maui community.

6

I have three sons currently serving multiple

7

tours in the United States Army in Afghanistan and

8

Iraq. They would like to return to Maui and have a

9

home to call their own.

10

This Project will give them a choice for the

11

Upcountry area which now does not exist. This

12

Project would be affordable to them. Please approve

13

this Project so my sons and others will have the

14

opportunity for a home in Kula. Thank you.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Williams. Any questions?

16

Seeing none. Al Chiasella [sic] -- excuse me if I

17

pronounce your name wrong -- followed by Irene

18

Bowie.

19

MR. CHIARELLA: Good morning. My name is Al Chiarella.

20

I've lived and worked Upcountry for more than

21

25 years, and I currently live in Kulamalu and work

22

mostly Upcountry.

23

I'm the father of four children, three of them

24

sons like the gentleman before me, and three of the

25

four are currently living on the mainland because
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1

that's where work's easy to find for them and

2

housing is more affordable. It's only a matter of

3

time before my youngest, the fourth, probably goes

4

off, graduates, and he goes off to the mainland as

5

well.

6

The idea of 70 affordable homes on Maui,

7

especially in Kula, is -- is long overdue. I mean,

8

I understand there's other housing around, but Kula

9

is its own kind of place. Kids that grow up

10

Upcountry maybe want to stay Upcountry and maybe

11

people don't want to go down to Kahului and Wailuku,

12

with all due respect.

13

So my oldest son, he's currently a teacher in

14

California, and he would like nothing more than to

15

come back to Maui and maybe get a job. Yeah, he

16

truly misses the place but, you know, getting an

17

affordable place to live is -- is almost impossible

18

for him on his salary right now.

19

And what about all the others like everyone

20

else has been talking about, our teachers, our

21

policemen, our firemen, our resort workers, and

22

everyone else who can't afford a home of their own

23

right now? And then there's the senior affordable

24

component of this development which is sorely needed

25

Upcountry, and it -- you know, the way it's going
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1

now, by the time it's finished, you know, I'll be

2

eligible for it and probably a lot of other young

3

people and stuff like that, okay?

4

The location is excellent. With the community

5

center right there, you can walk, you can go get a

6

meal, you can go do some shopping, you know, there's

7

going to be sidewalks put in, just a nice place to

8

walk around and -- and grow old.

9

Then, of course, there's the jobs this place

10

is going to provide, you know. The last time I

11

checked, Maui's about leading the state in

12

unemployment so, you know, we need -- our workers

13

need to work to get up there and -- and do things

14

like that.

15

I understand about the concern about water.

16

Obviously, that's been going on forever as long as

17

I've been here. This developer is -- is -- is

18

agreeing to, you know, dump in several million

19

dollars to help transmit and -- and move this water

20

around; and ultimately, what it's going to do is

21

it's going to provide water meter s to people sooner

22

rather than later because that list will get

23

shortened if we can get this well going and get

24

water moved around Upcountry. We all know there's

25

plenty of water there, it's just capturing it in the
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right way and moving it around.

2

So I strongly support this well-designed and

3

well-planned Upcountry development. Please support

4

it because as time goes on, it's going to be

5

increasingly more difficult financially to complete

6

these projects that are long overdue and much needed

7

and a boost to our island. Thank you very much.

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Al. Any questions? Seeing

9
10
11

none. Irene Bowie, followed by Susana Crow. Irene
is representing Maui Tomorrow.
MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair, and Council Members. I'm

12

Irene Bowie, Executive Director of Maui Tomorrow

13

Foundation.

14

One detail in this plan that I would like you

15

to consider is the fact that the archaeological

16

survey has not really been deemed adequate, and a

17

number -- a number of groups have asked that an

18

addendum archaeological survey be performed for this

19

Project.

20

Maui Tomorrow's definitely in support of

21

affordable housing and senior housing. We were

22

instrumental in the workforce housing ordinance.

23

We've been working hard on the Maui Island Plan for

24

these types of affordable dwellings for residents.

25

However, we did weigh in. We attended the --
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1

the Maui Island Burial Council meeting back in

2

September of '09 and learned quite a bit about the

3

number of archaeological sites that are on this --

4

this Project's areas.

5

Two burials were inadvertently discovered

6

after the Archaeological Inventory Survey was

7

completed. These two burials were located in

8

rock-lined crypts covered by rock mounds. They had

9

already been disturbed by site work, yet none of the

10

309 rock mounds recorded on the 272 acres had been

11

tested to determine their function or age.

12

I -- I have been told that SHPDA [sic] was

13

considering an addendum Archaeological Inventory

14

Survey. We did write to SHPDA [sic], Department of

15

Land and Natural Resources, in October of last

16

year -- last year, along with others asking for

17

this, and I would just ask you to consider deferring

18

this Project until a proper Archaeological Inventory

19

Survey is completed.

20

I think that this Project can be a better

21

Project once all the information is brought forward

22

and a respectful and appropriate cultural

23

preservation plan can be put in place for the

24

Project. Thank you.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Irene?
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Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair. Good morning,

3

Ms. Bowie, and thank you for being here. And, now,

4

you serve as the Executive Director for Maui

5

Tomorrow which is an organization that has been very

6

involved in any kind of development projects here on

7

the island.

8

Now, you mentioned the need for the

9

archaeological survey and a cultural preservation

10

plan. Would it be safe to say if this Project meets

11

those -- I guess the criteria for the archaeological

12

survey, no problems with that, would there be a --

13

do you feel that there's a good chance Maui Tomorrow

14

would support this?
Because I know you mentioned that Maui

15
16

Tomorrow has always been very supportive of

17

affordable housing and senior housing. Can you

18

provide us a response at this time?

19

MS. BOWIE: I would think we would be very open to look --

20

I mean, it -- you know, it does seem like there are

21

water issues. I think the Piiholo Well is an issue

22

that, you know, all of us would like to learn more

23

about.

24
25

If -- if those things were resolved, then
absolutely, we'd love to see affordable housing for
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1

Upcountry and senior housing. We know, you know,

2

how much that is needed throughout the island,

3

and -- and you well know that we're usually speaking

4

in favor of those projects rather than the very

5

high-end projects that are more exclusive so I just

6

think that this is one very important issue.

7

This site really does seem to contain

8

significant archaeological inventory and -- and that

9

part -- that component should be looked at, you

10

know, before you move forward because there -- as I

11

said, there could be an adequate cultural

12

preservation plan put in place.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more questions for Irene? Seeing none.

15

Thank you.

16

MS. BOWIE: Thank you.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Susana

18
19

Susana Crow, followed by Bryan

Lustig-Thurman.
MS. CROW: Good morning. My name is Susana Crow, and I'm

20

here in favor of the Project. What has been said

21

before, construction moves the economy in a very

22

right direction, giving jobs to a lot of people who

23

do not have a job right now -- to name a few,

24

painters, carpenters, tile layers, transportation,

25

no need to restate what it will do for the seniors.
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1

But more than anything, I'm here because I am

2

a teacher, and I have a lot of teacher friends and

3

principals. They are highly trained, and they are

4

thinking and are planning to go back to the mainland

5

because they cannot afford a home Upcountry where

6

they work and where their -- their children go to

7

school.

8
9

So for these people, I am totally in support
of this program. Teachers and principals are taking

10

care of the children in Maui, and they do need and

11

deserve a place to live near where they work and

12

where their children go to school. Thank you.

13
14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
Bryan Thurman, followed by Cameron Lia or Liu.
Good morning, Bryan.

15
16

MR. LUSTIG-THURMAN: Good morning. Born and raised in

17

Kula, Maui. I'm in favor of this subdivision and

18

the fact that it may give me a chance to buy an

19

affordable house in Kula which is unheard of. Thank

20

you.

21
22
23
24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Medeiros, you have a
question for Bryan?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, I just wanted to know his
name. Bryan what?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thurman.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thurman. Okay. Thank you.

2

MR. LUSTIG-THURMAN: Thank you.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: This is Cameron, and he's followed by

4
5

Steven Sealey.
MR. LIU: Good morning, everybody. My name is Cameron Liu.

6

I've been a resident for Kula for 22 years. I'm in

7

support of this Project, the reason being could

8

create job and have nice, affordable housing in a

9

wonderful community. Thank you.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions for

11

Cameron? Seeing none. Steven Sealey, followed by

12

Janet Ghiselin.

13

MR. SEALEY: Hi, my name is Steven Sealey. I was raised in

14

Makawao -- let me put that afterwards. I was --

15

lived in Makawao my whole life, raised in Kula on

16

family farm and everything. It would be -- I would

17

like to have this chance to be able to live in Kula

18

in an affordable housing. It'd be nice to be closer

19

to family more often than anything else. I'm in

20

total support of this for not just the housing, but

21

also construction-wise. Thank you.

22
23
24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Seeing none. Steven
Sealey, followed by Janet Ghiselin.
Janet Ghiselin? She represents Kula Ridge.
She's not here. If she comes back, we'll have her
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allowed to testify. Keoni Comes, followed by

2

Rosemary Garciduenas.

3

MR. COMES: Morning, Council Chair and Council Members. My

4

name is Keoni Gomes, and I am a local-born boy here

5

from Maui, born and raised, and my parents are also

6

born and raised here in Maui.

7

I am in support of Kula Ridge because I have a

8

lot of friends that I went to Maui High School with

9

at the time Upcountry students went to Maui High

10

School that are now teachers, they're police

11

officers, firemen, County employees, construction

12

workers, that need housing.

13

I am a product of affordable housing in which

14

I purchased my first home through the Affordable

15

Housing Program. I raised my daughter, got married,

16

and built my dreams within that home, and I'd like

17

to see other people have that same opportunity.

18

My parents took me to a lot of places that I

19

enjoyed, and I take my family and my daughter there

20

at this time. I'd like to see my friends who grew

21

up in Kula have that same opportunity to enjoy the

22

place where they grew up in, be able to buy an

23

affordable home, and take their children and future

24

generations and do the same things that they did

25

with their parents in the place they grew up so I am
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in support of Kula Ridge. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Keoni. Any questions for Keoni?

3

Seeing none. Rosemary Garciduenas, followed by

4

Leslie Fernandez.

5

MS. GARCIDUENAS: Honorable Chairman and Council Members,

6

my name is Rosemary Garciduenas. I am a private

7

individual, and I'm here today in support of the

8

proposed Kula Ridge Affordable Workforce Housing

9

Development for the following reasons.

10

I am a 26-year resident of Maui and have local

11

ohana living here, specifically two grandchildren

12

that just started at Maui Community College who are

13

deciding their futures and don't really know about

14

if they're going to be able to afford to stay on

15

Maui, so that's one personal reason why I'm in favor

16

of the Project.

17

I'm also a voting constituent, and I will soon

18

become part of the retiring baby-boomer generation

19

myself, so senior housing obviously is another

20

personal reason that I'm concerned about great

21

projects like the Kula Ridge Program.

22

I'm also have been a tax-paying entrepreneur

23

and small-business owner for the past 25 years while

24

living here on Maui. The shortage of affordable

25

housing is a well-known, long-term problem here on
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Maui.
I believe the Kula Ridge Project provides an

3

opportunity for needed cooperation and partnering

4

between private business and government because it

5

will assist the County government and ultimately we,

6

taxpayers, in meeting two primary needs of Maui

7

residents -- to ameliorate the needs for affordable

8

middle class and senior housing and defray the costs

9

of water meter and private water well development.

10

Per your original agreement, my understanding

11

is there was an agreement to partner with Kula Ridge

12

developers which will approximately reduce

13

$2 million or about 25 per -- 25 percent of the

14

total cost of private well development, as well as

15

the water meters. It will be defrayed even though

16

the developers will only use 10 percent of the water

17

provided, and we know putting off this development

18

will increase the cost over time making it even more

19

expensive, yet the need for affordable housing due

20

to the growing population will only increase.

21

I would just like to say that this also is not

22

low-income development but affordable development

23

for middle-class workers which I believe deserve, as

24

anybody else deserves, but especially to have their

25

families be able to afford housing here on Maui.
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1

Also, I'd just like to say that the provision

2

the -- the Upcountry water shortage has been used as

3

a primary reason for opposition by some special

4

interest groups who are antidevelopment as to why

5

there should not be more development.

6

And during an election year, the Council

7

should not be negatively influenced by these groups,

8

but in fact I urge you to follow through on the

9

original agreement to partner with Kula Ridge

10

developers and accept their good-faith effort, see a

11

broader vision to meet the greater need of the Maui

12

residents, make wise investment by utilizing the

13

pooled Kula Ridge financing and expertise with

14

County funds to minimize and defray cost to

15

taxpayers and also defray any future increased cost

16

which would only incur if this necessary development

17

is further delayed in order to meet the growing

18

affordable housing needs of Maui well deserving,

19

hardworking middle class workforce service providers

20

and our senior population. Thank you for your kind

21

attention to this very important Project.

22
23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Didn't mean to have that red light bother
you --

24

MS. GARCIDUENAS: Oh, it didn't.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- and I thank you for finishing your
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testimony. Just some clarification to all of you

2

out there. The Water Director, Jeffrey Eng, will

3

clarify exactly what the County has in regards to a

4

water agreement, so just for your information.

5

MS. GARCIDUENAS: Okay.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: And then hopefully, we can eliminate the

7

speculation that may be going on and hear from the

8

Director, but we will get that information in

9

regards to what Maui County has, if any, with the

52

10

Water Director as far as the water source agreement.

11

Okay?

12

MS. GARCIDUENAS: Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, and thank you for your

14

testimony. Leslie Fernandez, followed by Lee

15

Boteilho.

16

MR. FERNANDEZ: What's up, guys. I think water is the main

17

issue, and I keep hearing 'em years and years and

18

years. I think it should be pumped from Kihei.

19

It's what, eight miles? Pump 'em up Ulupalakua,

20

make reservoirs, whatever, then we can have all the

21

development you guys like. That's it.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Leslie. Lee Boteilho, followed

23

by -- and he is a representative of Goodfellow

24

Brothers, Inc. He's followed by Palani Alexander.

25

MR. BOTEILHO: Hi. Good morning, everybody. Whoa, lot of
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1

people looks like they're for this Project. Not too

2

much guys against. Look at all the guys out there.

3

Watch the other one choke up, up here. But I'm for

4

the Project, too, which would create lot of jobs

5

there, a lot of affordable housing, and thank you

6

very much.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Lee -- Palani

8

Alexander, followed by Bruce Uu. Palani is

9

representing Alexanders Kitchen and Bath LLC.

10

MR. ALEXANDER: Hi, my name is Palani Alexander. I'm here

11

on behalf of my company, Alexanders Kitchens and

12

Baths; with me, my cousin and my sister.

13

A few years back, I took over my family

14

business, wanting to keep it in the family and be

15

able to maintain my residence here on Maui as we are

16

five generations. I used to have a big crew, now

17

we're just down to working with the three of us.

18

I don't normally come out here because I'm

19

usually working, trying to salvage any work we can

20

to get out there, but I felt like I needed to come

21

out here and ask for your support in the Kula Ridge

22

Project.

23

This Project is good for our people. It will

24

provide affordable housing and senior housing, and

25

they are also trying to be part of the solution for
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1

the Upcountry water problem by putting on -- up to

2

$2 million for infrastructure in the Piiholo South

3

Well.

4

I ask that you do the same and work together

5

to be part of a solution to help get this Project

6

going and our people back to work and water for the

7

long waiting list. Thank you.

8
9
10
11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much, Palani. Any questions?
Seeing none. Bruce Uu representing the Carpenters
Union, followed by Mino McLean.
MR. UU: Good morning, Council Chair. Good morning,

12

Council Members. My name is Bruce Uu. I'm the

13

Apprenticeship Coordinator for Hawaii Carpenters

14

Union here on Maui.

15

We talked about unemployment before. We got

16

76 percent of our members currently unemployed. The

17

number keeps dipping. I think that's why you see a

18

lot of people here with the blue shirt.

19

I also hear a lot -- a lot of talk about we in

20

support of affordable homes; but for some reason or

21

another, it never gets built. Yeah, we -- we -- we

22

let the -- the simple process of creating homes too

23

complex at times where it becomes convoluted by

24

misfacts and judgments made from other people.

25

Some of the facts I'd like to clarify is about
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the burials. The 300 rock mounds according to the

2

Shim Family from Kula was farming mounds, not

3

burials. I think you should ask the developer the

4

question of what is the rock mounds.

5

And I'd like to do one after-the-fact

6

archaeological survey for the people who live in

7

their homes now. It's amazing when you have a home

8

and you comfortable in your home and you looking at

9

somebody else, and you want it to be perfect. I

10

heard Mr. Spencer say there's no perfect home. If

11

was perfect, we all get 'em free. But don't let it

12

be convoluted into the fact that we don't need it

13

because we need it.

14

We need the homes to get a resident in the

15

homes. We need a job so we can get affordable

16

housing. This goes hand in hand. I think every

17

politician here always argue that we going fight for

18

jobs and fight for homes, and we going get people on

19

Maui to stay on Maui, and this is a perfect attempt

20

at that. Though nothing's perfect, this is an

21

attempt in the right direction.

22

So we look to you for your leadership in

23

giving us hope. The reason they're here is not

24

because they took off work because no more work. I

25

got to go back work, and I'm blessed, but these
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guys, they no more work.
So you cannot let people in here tell you oh,

3

we need to do this to make it right with -- because

4

they never do 'em on their own. Don't take it so --

5

don't make it too complex. We got a housing

6

problem, we got unemployment issues, this is part of

7
8
9

the solution. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Uu?
Mr. Medeiros.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good morning, Mr. Uu.

11

MR. UU: Good morning.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for being here.

13

MR. UU: You're welcome.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Just to clarify, you said there's

15

about 76 percent of your members currently on the

16

bench not working?

17

MR. UU: Correct.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct. Okay. And under the

19

program which you supervise which is the

20

apprenticeship program, because of the economic

21

times and the lack of work for the members, is that

22

program still aggressively pursued by people that

23

want to become carpenters and other tradespeople?

24
25

MR. UU: Good question. Well, what we doing right now just
to retain membership, we're dropping the dues from
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$20 a month to $10 a month. That went into vote

2

recently. That's for the people who exhausted their

3

unemployment benefits.

4

So right now, retention is the key. We --

5

we're not accepting anyone because I -- I don't -- I

6

wouldn't want anybody to pay $20 a month, and

7

there's no potential of hope for job. So but -- but

8

we do have a lot of people asking for -- for work

9

right now currently.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And -- and regarding the rock

11

mounds, you bring up a good question which I am

12

going to ask our Department and other people but,

13

you know, one of my second jobs was driving tour

14

buses at one time, and all the rock mounds in the

15

cane fields, you know, tourists thought they were

16

heiaus and so we had to explain to them no, that was

17

just gathered, you know, in the field and put in a

18

place so it wouldn't be in the way of cultivation.

19

So I -- I'd like to really find out when we

20

say cultural preservation plan, does that mean every

21

culture or just the host culture?

22

MR. UU: Mm-hmm.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So I -- I need to clear that up,

24

too, and -- and hear about that, but thank you for

25

bringing that point up.
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MR. UU: Oh, on that note, I did work on some property with

2

some mounds. We put in the water line for when I

3

was working with Rojac Construction up in -- up in

4

the back way for the Kula farmers so we -- we --

5

that was prevalent throughout that area, the rock

6

mounds, but whether it was burials or not, I think

7

you need to ask an -- you know, ask an expert, but I

8

know the -- I know this. If -- if they were to

9

extract or -- or take away the rock mounds to

10

search, potentially there might be nothing there

11

but, you know, leave that to the professionals, the

12

Project will not go through. And I think at times,

13

that's an attempt to kill the project by making the

14

project more convoluted.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm, right.

16

MR. UU: That's my point of view.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And -- and in your estimation,

18

this Project would provide needed jobs for the

19

construction trades?

20

MR. UU: Councilmember Medeiros, he has committed himself

21

to -- to the various people here. You can see --

22

and I like the fact that he's a local dealing with

23

local; and to me, that's a win-win. Yes, we have

24

had commitments from the developer to go union for

25

us and go local for everyone which is good for us.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Mr. Uu, for your
presence and your testimony this morning.

3

MR. UU: Thank you.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

5

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

7

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Uu, for

8
9
10

being here -MR. UU: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: -- this morning testifying. You

11

know, when we passed that bill in regards to

12

development in Lahaina, the four projects, you know,

13

one of the things that, you know, concerned me is

14

that -- and I'll be asking the developer on this --

15

this here, too many times, you know, developers make

16

promises and, you know, we find out that there's no

17

financing, projects get delayed, false hope.

18

And my intent when we have the developer up

19

there, we'll be asking the question about his

20

financial fund -- the funding for this particular

21

Project; and -- and if he does have that funding,

22

then, you know, I -- I have no problems with that

23

because I know the Project can go forward without --

24

probably with some delays but, you know, at least

25

the financing is there and the false hope, you know,
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1

disappears from my mind. So again, I -- I just want

2

to thank you for your testimony this morning.

3

MR. UU: And -- and I agree. It's tough times, but I know

4

if we do nothing, we get nothing. That, I know.

5

Thank you.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Molina.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good morning,

8
9
10

Mr. Uu.
MR. UU: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Staying on the subject of burials,

11

first of all, your input having been a former

12

Cultural Resources Commission person, I'm sure

13

you've had your share of discussions on burials for

14

other -- other matters so you bring up some

15

interesting points with regards to the farming

16

mounds and so forth.

17

You mentioned something in your testimony

18

about the surrounding houses so basically, if

19

burials are -- if something is found on the

20

property, then we need to also look at the

21

surrounding residents and what we need to do about

22

that; is that what you -- you're basically implying,

23

we need to do something about that as well?

24
25

MR. UU: You know, I've been on the Cultural Resource
Commission for a couple months now so we haven't
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1

handled much of burials; but on the Planning

2

Commission, we usually got our facts from SHPDA

3

[sic], and I believe SHPDA [sic], if I'm not

4

mistaken, has approved this Project, but I could be
wrong.

5
6

But it did come through the Planning

7

Commission so I know it has been approved by SHPDA

8

[sic] so that's where we got our information from.

9

It hasn't come before me on the basis of CRC, but I

10

have read some of the testimony from the Shim Family

11

so I think they'll be better suited to answer the

12

question.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for making the

14

Committee aware of that. So SHPDA [sic], State

15

Historic Preservation, did approve...

16

MR. UU: If I'm -- I'm not -- I'm not sure, and I see

17

some -- some people nodding their head, but I -- I

18

know when it came through -- oh, it's a State

19

process so maybe they haven't. Maybe they haven't.

20

But --

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So they may --

22

MR. UU:

I just heard testimony from the Shim Family so

23
24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.

25

MR. UU: -- maybe it's an ongoing process.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: All right. Thank you.

2

MR. UU: You're welcome.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any more questions for Mr. Uu? Thank you.

5

MR. UU: Thank you.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Members, in front of you -- thank you,

7

Bruce.

8

MR. UU: Thank you.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: In front of you, there are three letters in

10

regards to the burials. I think it was passed out

11

by Staff. One, a letter of the study; two, another

12

letter from myself; and three, the final letter from

13

State Historic Preservation. While testimony is

14

going on, take time out to read.

15
16

Mino McLean, followed by Ivan Lay.
MS. MCLEAN: Good morning. I come here for two reasons

17

today. First and foremost, I grew up in Kula, I

18

went to the Haleakala Waldorf School which is right

19

across from where this community will be, I'm an

20

avid user of the tennis courts up there so I

21

definitely know the Kula Community, and I feel this

22

is a very good location for this sort of community

23

in that people can walk to Morihara Store, pretty

24

close walk to Kula School -- maybe not Kula School,

25

but you could certainly walk to the gym and to the
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1

other schools in the neighborhood. For that reason,

2

I'm in great support of this.

3

I also am a Realtor and this year alone have

4

helped seven first-time home buyers enter their home

5

on Maui. Only one of those was able to purchase in

6

Kula because of the price point, and I think that if

7

I look at my current client base, I can think of a

8

nurse at Maui Memorial Hospital, single father, born

9

and raised in Kula who would be a great candidate

10

for this housing development, as well as a

11

helicopter pilot who's flying right now spraying

12

invasive weeds out in Hana. He's a renter in Kula.

13

He'd be another -- another candidate.

14

So I -- I here -- I'm here today in support of

15

-- of this group of people that I represent that I

16

would like to see as residents of Kula. Thank you.

17
18
19
20
21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you so much. Any questions? Seeing
none, thank you.
Ivan Lay representing the Hawaii Carpenters
Union, followed by Cheryl Zarro.
MR. LAY: Good morning and aloha, Chairman -- Chairman and

22

-- Chairman Nishiki and Council Members. My name is

23

Ivan Lay, and I'm a field representative for

24

Hawaii's Carpenters Union. I'm here in support of

25

Kula Ridge.
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1

Kula Ridge is another affordable housing

2

project that is battling against the odds and trying

3

to build affordable housing here on Maui. Something

4

so right shouldn't be so difficult to happen.

5

I don't need to stand here and tell you how

6

bad the economy is right now. We have a lot of

7

members out there who aren't working, and each

8

member that goes back out to work is a hope for

9

their family to see things become once what they

10
11

were before.
Under affordable housing, I am glad to see all

12

the support that we have here tonight -- or today.

13

We have people that are interested in living in

14

Kula, retirement people and our young upcoming

15

individuals who get out of school where they know

16

they can live on Maui and live where they dream to

17

be, and that would be in Kula.

18

I didn't really think about it until just a

19

little while ago about if I retire, I would like to

20

live in Kula. It's beautiful, it's cool, it's a

21

nice place, you know, you can grow your plants and,

22

you know, nice community, nice environment, and here

23

on Maui.

24
25

In college, I took agriculture. In
agriculture, if you uproot a plant and you move it
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1

to someplace else, it might grow. It has a chance

2

of growing, but it's not happy.

3

We don't want to uproot our young community

4

here and our older individuals. We want to live

5

here in Maui. We want to live here where we want to

6

live, and a lot of individuals want to live in Kula.

7

This is a very good project. I'd hate to see

8

the water polo game ruin this Project, okay, so

9

please help and support this Project. Let's see it

10

get through, let's see Maui people stay on Maui,

11

let's get some work for our workers and members out

12

there. Let's have the people stay here. Thank you.

13
14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Mr. Lay? Seeing none. Are
you completed? I'm sorry.

15

MR. LAY: Yes.

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Thank you. Cheryl Zarro, followed

17
18

by Gene Zarro.
MS. ZARRO: Good morning, Members. I'm Cheryl Zarro. I'm

19

the Fiscal Manager at Kihei Charter School, past

20

president of Kihei Community Association, and past

21

president of the Kihei Youth Center and a number of

22

other organizations so I've had a lot of opportunity

23

to work with children, with teachers, with people

24

that are in the field of social work, and I know

25

that we have teachers at our school that would love
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to have some affordable housing.
Going over the record in the last few years of

3

teachers that have left, I do poll them when they

4

leave, you know, what is it about here and, you

5

know, the first thing is well, it's expensive and

6

definitely the housing is an issue. They have no

7

way of purchasing a home so I think Kula Ridge is a

8

really good Project.

9

I got to speak with Clayton Nishikawa years

10

ago when they won some awards for beautiful luxury

11

homes and encouraged him to do the right thing.

12

This is when I was president of KCA. People out

13

there have to do the right thing.

14

Zachary Franks was very involved at KCA and

15

interested in smart growth and come to all the

16

meetings and participate in the community and be a

17

community member for today.

18

I can't say I was born and raised here. I

19

wasn't. I was born in New Jersey, I kind of got

20

raised in Vermont which is a pretty nice place to

21

be, too, just like here, and have been here since

22

the early '80s and on and off in Upcountry, and I

23

live in Upcountry right now.

24
25

When I first saw the Project, I said oh, I
could move into one of those affordable homes,
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1

that's -- that's like a really nice home and

2

beautiful views. Now I'm thinking the senior home,

3

you know? I think it's gotten long enough that

4

okay, I guess our kids will take the homes, and we

5

will move up into senior housing because it's gotten

6

to that point.

7

I also have watched testimony from home, and

8

I -- I hate to say it, but I sit there like talking

9

to the TV and usually can't come down here and

10

testify. And I am taking off work to come in and

11

have my voice be heard because it's not heard when

12

I'm there in the evening talking to the TV.

13

I -- I understand the frustration on the water

14

issue. I think there's a combination of things

15

that's happened here where Kula Ridge has become

16

somehow this --

17

MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.

18

MS. ZARRO: -- big development, and they're taking over the

19
20

water.
Zachary Franks did the right thing. He

21

privately went out and did it. It wasn't getting

22

done, somebody had to do it. I know that Clayton

23

offered it. In 2008, I think, they were trying to

24

drill a well. I heard it was -- when it came in

25

front of the Council before where one of the
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1

members, and I don't remember who it was, why don't

2

you just build what you have meters for. You

3

have -- and I don't know what -- maybe four or five

4

meters, something where they have meters. They

5

could build big, nice homes like they've won awards

6

for, and you would not have affordable homes, you

7

would not have senior housing, but you would have

8

those nice homes that people usually move here to

9

buy and live in.

10

So I can't stress it any more. I think it's a

11

really great Project. I think the Council has to

12

get behind it, and I think they need to do something

13

about grabbing up some of Zachary Franks' water and

14

the well. Thank you.

15
16
17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Cheryl? Seeing none,
thank you. Gene Zarro, followed by Jim Bushlow.
MR. ZARRO: Good morning, Chair Nishiki. Good morning,

18

Council Members. I wonder if I'm going to be moving

19

in with that senior housing. I know that lady.

20

Say, it's obvious we need jobs. The economy's

21

hurting, and -- and those are a couple big issues

22

that this Project can help a little bit, but there

23

are a couple other issues that I just want to speak

24

to real quick, and that is I think it's important to

25

have housing in all areas of the island, and -- and
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Kula desperately needs a housing option.
There hasn't been a considerable development

3

up there in a while so there are no housing options.

4

And for -- for the folks that do live in Kula, there

5

isn't a rush for everyone to live in Kula.

6

You know, I spend a lot of time in South Maui.

7

Those Kihei guys don't want to live in Kula and, you

8

know, the Wailuku guys like Wailuku, but there are

9

some people that need a housing option in Kula, and

10

this is a very important place that this -- this is

11

an important issue that we have to consider that

12

there needs to be a housing option in Kula for the

13

people who want to be in Kula. And when you

14

consider that, this is a great development to make

15

that happen. It can set a standard of green, it can

16

set a standard of walkability, it can set a standard

17

of affordability. That's very important.

18

The second issue -- and I like the way Ivan

19

said it, the water polo game. I think we have an

20

option to have our cake and eat it, too, here. If

21

the Piiholo Well can deliver 1300 water meters, with

22

the conditions that have been set on the members

23

on -- on the people on that list, you can very

24

safely anticipate 10 percent or more are not going

25

to make that requirement in order to get that water
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1

meter and be ready to do something with it and put

2

in the infrastructure, whatever it takes so that's

3

just one aspect of it.

4

The second aspect of it is how long will it

5

take to deliver 1300 water meters? Will it take a

6

couple years to actually process 1300 water meters?

7

For one-half of 1 percent of this County's budget,

8

you could drill a well a year; and if you drill

9

another well starting today for one-half of

10

1 percent of this County's budget, you could have

11

another water option.

12

I think it's unfair to place the entire burden

13

of an Upcountry water list on one man's successful

14

development of a well. I think we need more than

15

one well, more than one option, and take some

16

practical aspects of this situation into mind, and

17

that is we cannot deliver 1300 water meters in

18

two years. We may try, but I don't think we can;

19

and during that time, we could develop another well

20

if the County's willing to make that commitment.

21

Thank you.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Zarro? Seeing none.

23

Jim Bushlow, followed by Lori Yoshisato. Lori is

24

going to be the last testifier before we take a

25

15-minute recess so those of you that may want to
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deal with whatever you need to do, please.
MR. BUSHLOW: Good morning, Chair Nishiki, and Members of

3

the Council. My name is Jim Bushlow. I live in

4

Waiakoa right down the road from this Project where

5

it's proposed.

6

I can't believe the knife force pushing this a

7

few days before the primary election, but here we

8

all are. And after the last hour and a half, my

9

God, I'd think that this was going to solve all the

10

problems of Maui. Everybody's going to go to work,

11

everybody's going to have affordable housing, the

12

seniors are all going to have housing.

13

We're talking about a hundred houses. We're

14

talking about a project that in October of 2008,

15

this Council rejected unanimously. I mean unanimous

16

so there wasn't one question about it. There's so

17

many holes in this it's like a sift.

18

The burial -- the Burial Council, I was up

19

there. Has anybody ever looked at this property?

20

It's called the pile of bones in Hawaiian. That's

21

the name of the gulch on the property, basically,

22

translated.

23

Let me review a couple of facts. After the

24

October 2008 meeting, Mr. Nishikawa stated that he

25

and his investors would not resubmit this Project
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again. They were done. Here we are again. Tells

2

you something.

3

The subdivision is too dense for the

4

footprint. I mean, this all spits out onto a little

5

windy two-lane road in Waiakoa. How are you going

6

to handle that traffic wise? How many traffic

7

lights is that going to require in what area?

8

I mean, it's all great. There's no problem in

9

this room. Everybody wants affordable housing,

10

everybody wants senior housing, everybody wants

11

jobs, but this is far from a perfect project. It's

12

not even a good project.

13

You know, it all has to do with 201H-38 which

14

is -- bypasses most State and County land use

15

requirements by promising affordable housing. The

16

last time, and I don't know what the current is,

17

they wanted to pay no fees for a number of County

18

permits, no contributions for roads, sidewalks,

19

lightings, improvements, et cetera, and they want

20

you to give 'em a waiver so that they can create

21

smaller lots than is legal.

22

I mean, what does that mean? You take the

23

land, the more houses you put on it, the more money

24

you make. This is not strictly affordable. There's

25

a lot of market houses there. I think these are all
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points that people need to understand.
Time's getting short. You know, the water,

3

we've all been through. The water meeting I was at

4

last week and testified at, I mean, if you decide to

5

buy the well, then the 1300-plus people on the list

6

are primary to a developer. Pretty simple.

7
8
9
10
11

I've got more, but I don't have much more
time, folks, so I'll close it off there. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Jim. Any questions for
Mr. Bushlow? Seeing none.
Lori Yoshisato, she represents ADC, Inc. I

12

guess -- I don't know what that relationship to Kula

13

Ridge is, but you can explain that. Lori.

14

MS. YOSHISATO: Hi, my name is Lori Yoshisato, and I am a

15

single working mother of two, and the prospects of

16

affordable housing in the Kula area is a definite

17

plus for me.

18

I have -- I've been working in the

19

architectural field for 25 years and still do not

20

own a home; but in -- in the recent economy, I am,

21

you know, hopeful that -- that we will get local

22

people back to work. We will get local families

23

in -- in homes. We need -- we need this Project.

24
25

I've seen the designs of the homes, they are
beautiful island-style homes and with the hopes of
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1

getting, you know, Maui workers back to work. I

2

am -- I am for the Project, I support the Maui

3

workers having work in this Project. Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Lori. Any questions for Lori?

5

Seeing none, thank you.

6

We're going to take a 15-minute recess. For

7

Committee Members, I've got 18 more testifiers.

8

We've gone through 32 so it's achievable before we

9

have Departments. So the Committee will be in

10
11

recess till 10:45.

Thank you. ...(gavel)...

RECESS:

10:32 a.m.

12

RECONVENE:

10:46 a.m.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: ...(gavel)... The next testifier is Krystie

14

Imai Beauchamp, followed by Bill Kamai.

15

MS. BEAUCHAMP: I'm a little short. Good morning, Chair

16

Nishiki, and Members of the Public Service

17

Committee. My name is Krystle Imai Beauchamp, and I

18

currently am employed by Nishikawa Architects.

19

I stand before you today in support for Kula

20

Ridge. This Project means a lot to me on a personal

21

level. I was born and raised in Happy Valley, but

22

many of my most precious childhood memories were in

23

Kula with my grandparents.

24
25

It was always a dream of mine to live on their
lands; but 20 years ago, they sold their property
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1

and moved to Hale Mahaolu in fear that they would

2

someday become a burden.

3

After graduating from Baldwin High School, I

4

attended the University of Hawaii at Manoa, School

5

of Architecture, to acquire my doctorate in

6

architecture in hopes that someday I would be able

7

to come home to Maui and make a difference with the

8

education I had received.

9

I have been trying to come home for the last

10

three years. Jobs were and still are scarce. My

11

previous employer sent me home for a project, but my

12

goal was to make a home on Maui. I'm very fortunate

13

to now be employed with a Maui-based company who

14

believes in the same morals and ethics as I do.

15

I got married this year. Our biggest concern

16

is whether or not we will be able to afford a house.

17

In addition, is it in a safe community where we are

18

able to raise a family, and does it fall within our

19

budget.

20

Kula Ridge provides us with the opportunity to

21

purchase an affordable home to accomplish our goal.

22

I'm asking you to please approve and support Kula

23

Ridge for my generation and the hundreds of people

24

who are hoping to own a home, a quality home, for

25

their own. I believe in Kula Ridge, and I believe
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1

Kula Ridge will help our local community. Please

2

make our dream come true.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Krystie [sic]. Any questions?

4

Seeing none. Bill Kamai representing the Hawaii

5

Carpenters Union, followed by Debbie Anthony.

6

MR. KAMAI: Aloha and good morning, Chairman Nishiki,

7

Council Members. My name is Bill Kamai. I am a

8

service representative of the Hawaii Carpenters

9

Union.

10

I'd like to ask that you approve this 201H

11

application for Kula Ridge. For those of us in the

12

construction industry, it will provide much needed

13

work, jobs, employment opportunities for not just us

14

in the Carpenters Union but operators, masons,

15

laborers, electricians, plumbers whose unemployment

16

rate now borders in the high 70 percentile range.

17

I'd like to ask that you -- the water

18

agreement is paramount for this Project to move

19

forward. I'd like to ask that you look favorably

20

upon dedicating the respected amount on meters

21

needed for this Project to move forward and ask for

22

your support. Thank you.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Kamai. Any questions?

24

Seeing none, thank you. Debbie Anthony, followed by

25

Durwin Kiyabu.
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MS. ANTHONY: Good morning, Council Chairman and Council

2

Members. My name is Debbie Anthony, and I'm here

3

today to express my support of the Kula Ridge

4

Project.

5

You know, having been born and raised in Kula,

6

Kula is still my home, although I live in Pukalani.

7

It's -- it's really important for us to have

8

affordable housing for our future generations and

9

right now, we don't have that Upcountry.

10

Our -- our children are being forced to move

11

to the mainland because that is where they can

12

afford to live and, you know, I have another reason

13

is because I have a son with a disability who, based

14

on what his -- his doctors has said, is he's doing

15

as well as he is, is because he lives in Hawaii, the

16

environmental conditions that are here, the humidity

17

and all of that, and I'd like to see him stay here

18

in Hawaii if he can afford to get a home here, and

19

that is why I'm here to ask for your support. Thank

20

you.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Debbie. Any questions? Seeing

22

none. Durwin Kiyabu, followed by Cathy Riley.

23

MR. KIYABU: Good morning, Chairman Nishiki, Council

24

Members. My name is Durwin Kiyabu. I'm a licensed

25

architect, principal with Nishikawa Architects and
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current president of AIA, Maui Chapter.
I was born and raised here on Maui and would

3

like to speak to you today and express my personal

4

support for the Kula Ridge Affordable Housing

5

Project.

6

As an architect, I appreciate projects that

7

have great designs and create spaces that people

8

will enjoy. Kula Ridge is one of those projects.

9

Kula Ridge is not designed as a typical

10

cookie-cutter affordable home project. The homes

11

are thoughtfully designed, and they fit in within

12

the Kula Community. Kula Ridge has affordable homes

13

that people will enjoy and take pride in ownership.

14

In addition to the affordable home aspects,

15

Kula Ridge is also contributing to the community and

16

County and is providing additional sidewalks,

17

traffic mitigation measures, community park with

18

comfort stations, and also has attained SHPD

19

approval.

20

Kula Ridge also provides senior housing. I

21

lived Upcountry for 35 years, and my mom still does.

22

She always tells me that her house and property is

23

too big and that she has difficulty with the upkeep.

24

When I talked to her about senior housing projects

25

in Kahului, she says it's too far from her friends
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in Kula and Pukalani.
My mom also likes to shop at the smaller

3

grocery stores Upcountry because she does not need

4

to get one-and-a-half gallons of milk, two loaves of

5

bread, and four heads of lettuce whenever she shops.

6

Kula Ridge will provide the opportunity for

7

independent, accessible senior living Upcountry.

8
9

There are only a few projects that come along
that really tries to have a sensitive and

10

sustainable design that satisfies the need of the

11

people of Maui. Kula Ridge is one of those

12

projects. Please support Kula Ridge. Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Durwin? Seeing none, thank

14

you. Cathy Riley, followed by Eric Taniguchi.

15

Cathy is representing Architectural Design and

16

Construction Inc.

17

MS. RILEY: Thank you, Committee Chair Nishiki and Members

18

of the Committee. My name is Cathy Riley. I'm here

19

to respectfully ask that you approve the Kula Ridge

20
21

residential subdivision proposal.
I've worked for Clayton Nishikawa of Kula

22

Ridge since 2001. I've seen his integrity, his

23

sense of excellence, his sincere desire to serve the

24

community in everything that he does.

25

Five years ago, the County identified
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1

affordable housing as an urgent need, the need to

2

bring our children home to raise their families on

3

Maui. The County offered to expedite any project

4

that would provide affordable homes for Maui people.

5

With the heart of a local boy, Clayton raised

6

his hands, and he stepped up to the plate and took

7

on the challenge. Because he does everything with

8

excellence, he selected the most beautiful and

9

desirable area of Maui to build affordable homes to

10
11

give Maui's children the very best.
Kula Ridge is not homes sprawling over the

12

mountainside; rather, it is a small cluster of

13

old-time, rural, well-designed homes strategically

14

placed to enjoy Kula's view and yet not impede upon

15

the view of neighboring homeowners.

16

Five years have passed, and we are still

17

trying to obtain County approval for Kula Ridge. In

18

2008, Clayton offered to drill a well and give it to

19

the County most likely providing water for many

20

people on the waiting list. He was turned down and

21

told to find water before approvals could be given.

22

He then offered to partner on the development

23

of the Piiholo Well so that it could be connected to

24

the County water system and then given to the

25

County, again providing water for many people on the
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1

waiting list. The County is responding that they

2

may prefer to buy the well as it is, which will

3

incur another period of waiting. Clayton is again

4

willing to cooperate with the County and complete

5

the well and be part of the solution.
As long as we continue to have children, we

6
7

will need to give up something to provide for the

8

next generation. Today's children deserve to have

9

homes.

10

My husband and I bought our home in Wailuku

11

Heights in 1973. At that time, Russ was involved in

12

the creation of the design regulations that became

13

the Urban Design Review Board.

14

We were well aware of the plans to build

15

hundreds of houses on the mountainside in front of

16

our home. It is 37 years later those homes were

17

built, and the quality of my life has not changed.

18

I'm happy to see others have homes. I respectfully

19

ask that you approve this proposal for Kula Ridge

20

residential subdivision.

21
22
23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Cathy. Any questions? Seeing
none. Eric Taniguchi, followed by Perry Artates.
MR. TANIGUCHI: Good morning, Council Members. My name is

24

Eric Taniguchi. I am from Pukalani, and I am an

25

architect. I'm here to testify in support of the
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Kula Ridge Project.

2

Kula Ridge will not only provide much needed

3

affordable and senior housing to Upcountry, it will

4

provide much needed jobs to Maui's construction

5

industry. I say Maui's construction industry with

6

emphasis.

7

I talked with Clayton, and all the engineers

8

-- Stacy Otomo, civil; Hilton Unemori, electrical;

9

Raul Domingo, mechanical; and Wally Vorfeld,

10

structural, are all from Maui. The subcontractors,

11

site, electrical, plumbing, these subs will be from

12

Maui. The trades -- carpenters, masons, roofers,

13

will be from Maui. Even the suppliers like David

14

Miyaki will be supported.

15

Projects of this size directly impacts jobs

16

here on Maui. Please support this Project. Thank

17

you very much.

18
19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Eric. Any questions? Seeing
none. Perry Artates, followed by Juno Comilang.
MR. ARTATES: Aloha, Chairman Nishiki, and Council Members.

21

Well, I guess it's been a while since I stood up

22

before you and testified, and I applaud all those

23

before me that testified in supporting the Project

24

because I stand before you supporting it also. And

25

it would be a rotten shame if I wouldn't stand
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1

before you in representing our membership, which is

2

the Operating Engineers.

3

Testimony from the different trades has a very

4

positive impact on what our construction industry

5

looks like. But needless to remind you, the

6

Operating Engineers are the first one in to start

7

any type of infrastructure, whether it's schools,

8

whether it's police stations, fire stations,

9

affordable housing, before anyone can -- goes in to

10

start the project, whether you're a carpenter or

11

you're an electrician, whether you're a plumber and

12

all the various trades.

13

But I going make this pointly clear to all of

14

you here today. We're at 79 percent out of work,

15

and we're struggling. We're suffering, and some of

16

us read the paper that we become suicidal and that's

17

a fact. And how long we going to let this to

18

continue to go on?

19

We looking for jobs, and that's why I'm here,

20

jobs for local people for local contractors. And

21

Clayton had made a commitment by using local

22

contractors for local people for local jobs.

23

So in closing, I wouldn't come before you if I

24

didn't think this Project was a positive Project for

25

all of us. But the reason why I'm standing before
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1

you is that there are a lot of our local people,

2

local families, are struggling through their

3

marriages, through their mortgages, and the children

4

are watching these domestic things happening at home

5

because they're not employed.

6

So let's not continue to -- to push things on

7

the side. Make the decision and the right decision

8

for our people here on Maui. Thank you for the time

9

for this testimony.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Perry. Questions? Seeing none.

11

MR. ARTATES: Mahalo.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: Juno Comilang, followed by Neil

13

Strumingher. Mr. Junior? No? Juno. Juno

14

Comilang. Neil Strumingher, followed by Zach

15

Franks.

16

MR. STRUMINGHER: Hello, I'm Neil Strumingher. Thank you

17

for allowing me to speak. I have several things I'd

18

like to say. I'll try to keep it as quick as I can,

19

but the main thing has to do with the difference

20

between short-term thinking and long-term planning.

21

I think it's important to distinguish between

22

the two. And when I look at this Project and what

23

we're discussing here today, in addition to some of

24

the folks who will gain employment and affordable

25

housing who desperately need it, there are other
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1

people who will benefit, primarily the developer who

2

will likely benefit financially and the current

3

landowner of the well. Those that develop the well,

4

I suspect they'll make out okay, too.

5

My suspicion is that that will encourage more

6

of that same behavior; that there will be additional

7

pieces of land on Maui that are developed for the

8

express purpose of developing wells that can be sold

9

to developers to build homes. After all, it seems

10
11

like there will be profits in it.
When I left my house this morning I've lived

12

in for ten years on Piiholo Road where the well

13

exists, there was a lot of traffic on Makawao

14

Avenue, and I suspect it will only increase.

15

It -- having been on the -- on the waiting

16

list for a water meter since the late '90s, it -- it

17

broke my heart to see that -- that well being

18

developed there on Piiholo Road just a stone's throw

19

from where I've lived for ten years running a farm

20

that grows food to feed the island.

21

As everybody knows, the majority of the food

22

that we eat is shipped in from someplace else. It's

23

shipped in with fossil fuel that's only going up in

24

price. If we can grow food locally, we got a

25

chance. Can't grow food without water.
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The County has promised Upcountry residents

2

water for a very long time. They have disappointed

3

Upcountry residents by not delivering water for a

4

very long time, aggravated and frustrated many,

5

broken a lot of promises.

6

There's a chance to make things right. I -- I

7

sincerely believe that the Council knows this, and

8

they intend to make it right, and I hope that they

9

will.

10

There's -- there's so much more that could be

11

said about all the -- all the different aspects of

12

this decision and who gets harmed and who gets hurt,

13

but one thing that's certain is that if this type of

14

stuff is allowed to go on, then more of it will go

15

on in the future.

16

There will be more wells, there will be more

17

moving of water over long distances burning fuel to

18

move it, and there will be more development, more

19

and more and more and more. Thanks for your time.

20
21
22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Neil. Any questions? Jo Anne
has a question.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Thanks so much for coming,

23

and I'm just going to try to make it very concise.

24

From your testimony, what I'm gathering, because you

25

didn't say it directly, is that the -- the model or
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1

the methodology by which this is coming forward in

2

your view is not necessarily the kind of model that

3

you would like to see for Maui County that would

4

drive development or water source development; is

5

that correct?

6

MR. STRUMINGHER: That's absolutely right. By allowing the

7

development to go forward as the Kula Ridge folks

8

are requesting, you'll be rewarding the developers

9

and the folks who develop that well and punishing

10

the people of Upcountry Maui who have been waiting

11

for the water patiently and paying their taxes for,

12

you know, 15 years.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: As a follow-up to that because you

14

made the statement that the County should do the

15

right thing, the purchase of the Piiholo Well itself

16

to utilize -- you know, to help, I guess, address

17

the water reservation list, that, in your view, is a

18

positive thing?

19

MR. STRUMINGHER: Absolutely. The County should ourchase

20

the well. It's a slam dunk, no-brainer, and I -- I

21

would do anything I could to support that.

22

And I just want to say one last thing if I --

23

if I could which is that if it is the case that this

24

Kula Ridge development is allowed to go forward and

25

to -- allowed to take the water, I sincerely hope
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1

that the Council will -- will request a commitment

2

that the affordable housing that they're

3

representing they will create will actually be

4

created and that a price point for that housing will

5

be established so that they make good. That's

6

called accountability, doing what you said you were

7

going to do in return for what you got. Demand it

8

in writing legally binding the price point for the

9

houses, how many houses will be built, et cetera, so

10

that if you're going to give our water away, at

11

least get something for it.

12
13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much for your
clarification. I appreciate it.

14

MR. STRUMINGHER: You're welcome.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair?

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Question, Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. Thank you,

18

Mr. Strumingher. You said that you were -- you have

19

been on the waiting list for a water?

20

MR. STRUMINGHER: I have. I am.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And how long have you been

22

waiting? I'm sorry, I didn't get that information.

23

MR. STRUMINGHER: I -- I made my first application in 1998,

24

I was removed from the list in '99, and I've been on

25

the list ever since beginning of 2000.
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COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. And your removal from
the list is because?
MR. STRUMINGHER: The Department of Water Supply claimed

4

that I didn't file a piece of paper. And because I

5

didn't file a renewal -- this was back in the Dick

6

Craddick days. I met with Dick Craddick in person

7

in his office, he held his newspaper up like this

8

and never put it down. Yeah, I -- they claimed I

9

didn't submit a renewal form.

10
11
12

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then you are
currently farming?
MR. STRUMINGHER: That's correct. We grow native Hawaiian

13

trees. We've been reforesting Olinda, Piiholo area

14

for ten years. We also grow food. We grow tomatoes

15

and lettuces and green vegetables and anything you

16

can imagine; and quite candidly, we could quadruple

17

our production if we had more water. Water is the

18

key.

19

We could also quadruple our employment. We

20

employ seven people, many of whom are born and

21

raised Maui. We could quadruple our employment, we

22

could quadruple our production. We need water.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you for that
clarification.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Question, Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, and thank

2

you for being here and testifying. So you live up

3

Piiholo Road, as you said, and you farm. So how do

4

you get your water if you don't have a water meter?

5

MR. STRUMINGHER: We built a catchment system. We have

6

large holding tanks that we built to maintain

7

ourselves, and we catch rainwater off the roofs of

8

our buildings.

9
10

90

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And that provides for your
farming and your domestic use?

11

MR. STRUMINGHER: That's correct.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And -- so the home you live

13

in, that was built by you, or you bought it from

14

someone else?

15

MR. STRUMINGHER: I -- I bought it from somebody else --

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

17

MR. STRUMINGHER: -- who had built it before.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Built before, okay. And I -- I'm

19

just wondering because in other projects or other

20

applications we've had, they weren't able to build

21

without a water meter so I -- I -- I'm surprised

22

that, you know, you have a home, you're living in

23

it, but you don't have a water meter. So --

24
25

MR. STRUMINGHER: That's correct. I -- I -- I own the
home. There's -- there's never been a water meter.
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1

There was a preexisting catchment system which we've

2

expanded to do agriculture.

3
4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your
testimony.

5

MR. STRUMINGHER: You know, one last thing is that it --

6

with respect to all these issues about employment

7

and afford -- whatnot, I -- I totally support the

8

right for people to find work. I just ask you after

9

this Project is completed, where will we be then?

10

We'll need another one to keep people employed which

11

is fine, we'll do another one, and then after we do

12

that one, we'll need another one. Any more

13

questions?

14
15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee Members?
Mr. Pontanilla.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mr. Nishiki?

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, I'm sorry.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Hold on. Mr. Medeiros.

20

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. I -- yeah, I -- I just

21

would like to ask one last question of the

22

testifier.

23

Because of the last statement you made, we all

24

live in homes that were built for us, and they were

25

carpenters and the tradespeople that built that
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1

house. Certainly we don't expect them to live in

2

the house with us so they have to move on to other

3

projects and other jobs, and that's how they keep

4

their jobs.

5

So I think we appreciate having homes that

6

were built, and we should appreciate that other

7

homes are built for other people to have homes. So

8

I just wanted to respond to that statement you made.

9

MR. STRUMINGHER: And I -- I -- I share your view, and I

10

have nothing but respect for the people that are

11

here in support of the Project, and I -- I'm happy

12

to see the process working and that people can come

13

express their views.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm.

15

MR. STRUMINGHER: And everybody deserves an honest job and

16
17
18
19
20
21

a -- and a good, clean place to live.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. Mahalo,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You're welcome. Hold on, Neil.
Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. I -- I just

22

want to respond to some of the things that the

23

testifier had mentioned in his testimony. And I

24

hate -- I hate to bring up the Piiholo South Well,

25

but I'm going to.
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And the reason why the well had been developed

2

was part of an ordinance that we have that any

3

development in this County, you got to show me the

4

water. There's an ordinance that -- that clarifies

5

that so any development need to have water, they

6

need to show that they have the source.

7

And -- and the other thing is that in regards

8

to prices of affordable homes through the 201H

9

process, you know, we've had one 201H process over

10

here in Wailuku where this Council had set the price

11

range for those affordables, and they lived up to

12

those affordable, and -- and we can do that, you

13

know, the same thing for this particular Project.

14

I -- I just wanted to let you know about, you

15

know, some of the conditions that we can impose on

16

any projects that come through this Council here in

17

Maui County.

18

MR. STRUMINGHER: I -- I appreciate that, and I -- it was a

19

mystery to me when Maui Land and Pine and A&B were

20

able to sell those pieces at the bottom of Piiholo

21

Road to private buyers who then developed them as,

22

you know, 20-acre lots, 5-acre lots, try -- and --

23

and put in these wells. I just imagine that if they

24

make money doing this, they'll do it again. And

25

then if they make money doing that, they'll do it
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again.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Neil? Neil, I have

3

a question, and I won't ask any more. What is your

4

number on the waiting list?

5
6

MR. STRUMINGHER: My friend EG who works with me could
answer that. What number are we? 756.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: 756. Okay. Thank you very much.

8

MR. STRUMINGHER: You're welcome.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Zach Franks, he is representing Piiholo

10

South followed by Rodger Nascimento.

11

MR. FRANKS: Good morning, Mr. Chair, and good morning,

12

Committee Members. Chair Nishiki, I wonder if I

13

could respond to a question that Mr. Pontanilla

14

asked prior to beginning my testimony, my formal

15

testimony?

16
17
18

CHAIR NISHIKI: You can -- you can include it in your
testimony if you want to.
MR. FRANKS: Okay. Well, having to do -- I -- I would then

19

ask Mr. Pontanilla to ask me about the legality --

20

the legal documents behind the well, and I'll be

21

able to address that afterwards.

22

I -- I want to say that Clayton Nishikawa --

23

we did not -- Piiholo South did not drill its well

24

in anticipation of selling it either to the County

25

or to a private developer.
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Clayton Nishikawa was not somebody that either

2

Cindy, nor I even knew how to spell his name when he

3

came up to us back early in 2009, having heard that

4

our well was a successful one and having gone

5

through a process with you folks that forced him to

6

establish that he had water before he could go

7

forward with his development.

8

We signed an agreement with him that

9

established that we would provide water to him so

10

long as we could make an arrangement with the County

11

of Maui because obviously, we can't put it in rocket

12

ships and send it all the way over to Kula. But it

13

had nothing to do with -- with making a profit on

14

our part that we entered into a deal with Clayton

15

Nishikawa.

16

The -- the situation that Clayton finds -- has

17

found himself in is a very discouraging one. He

18

has -- he's had -- he has a hui of investors, much

19

like ourselves, who have probably lost faith in the

20

process because they're not likely to make very much

21

money at all.

22

Time is money in business as all of us know.

23

There are interest costs incurred, there are labor

24

costs incurred, and it's a very, very tough process.

25

I certainly would not recommend to anybody under the
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1

current regime to attempt a development in Maui

2

County. It's too darn difficult.

3

I want to -- I -- I want to read from

4

something that I -- that I wrote. And Clayton, I --

5

I urge compassion towards Clayton Nishikawa and

6

towards his investors. There's something unfair in

7

being placed in their shoes where they risk, if

8

their development is turned down, being ruined if

9

they try to develop their own water beforehand and

10

then find out that they don't get their development,

11

and on the other hand where they're ruined slowly by

12

development being subjected to delay and probable

13

denial.

14

Kula Ridge, it's my understanding, is -- is

15

willing to drill its own well if their plans are

16

approved. By deliberating on Kula Ridge with the

17

understanding that it will eventually secure a good

18

water source or otherwise not be able to go forward,

19

you can consider Kula Ridge on its merits rather

20

than on focusing whether, at present, it has its

21

water, but we will deliver water if the County wants

22

water delivered. If the County doesn't want water

23

delivered, we won't. It's that simple. Thank you

24

very much.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions? Seeing none, thank you. Rodger
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1

Nascimento, followed by Pastora Monces.

2

Mr. Nascimento? Rodger, he's not here.
Pastora Monces, and she's followed by John

3
4

Bendon.

5

MS. MONCES: Hello. I know the Council people here --

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Excuse me. Sorry.

7
8
9
10
11

(Adjusting

mike.)
MS. MONCES: I know the Council people here. I'm familiar
with all of you, and you must be wondering why in
the world I'm here.
And I have heard all the testimonies from the

12

various people which I have learned something but,

13

you know, I was born and raised in Paia, and I've

14

seen so many changes on Maui, and I have seen so

15

many prejudice on Maui -- Japanese this, haoles

16

this, Hawaiians this, Portuguese this, Filipinos

17

this, but let me tell you, we're all Americans. We

18

are responsible for every one of our neighbors.

19

Like every one of you, I don't like what's

20

happening in our country because of the economy, and

21

we cannot depend on the government for everything

22

that we need. We can start beginning by working

23

with Clayton and get those boys from the rubbish

24

cans, the boys from the mainland who have come to

25

like Hawaii and who have worked in Hawaii, got laid
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1

off because there's no jobs, no construction jobs

2

for them, there's no jobs for roofers, and the

3

businesses -- because of the economy, businesses

4

have gone down because nobody has the money to buy

5

this and that.

6

Start putting your act together. Stop your

7

differences. Take away your differences, your

8

prejudice. Do things to start going to build our

9

economy. Never mind who it is. We're all

10
11

Americans.
And if the County cannot get money to put

12

water lines, then you should put somebody in

13

Congress, in Senate, a representative who -- who can

14

be influential in talking to other people in

15

Congress. Don't send junk people. Send good,

16

Christian people because our country began with

17

Christians, and we should put Christians back to

18

Washington to get the things we need.

19

I hope you open your minds and -- minds and

20

open your eyes and start putting the first act in

21

building our economy, and Clayton is beginning to do

22

so if you'll help him. Thank you.

23
24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you very much. John Bendon, followed
by Johanna Kamaunu.
MR. HENDON: Aloha, Council. Thanks for allowing this
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testimony. My name is John Bendon, and I'm the

2

owner of Green Building LLC. We're a green building

3

consulting company, and we do U.S. Green Building

4

certifications for the LEED for Homes Process.

5

We're green raiders for that project.

6

I'm here today to support the Kula Ridge

7

Project and to talk briefly about my experience

8

working with the developer and contractor on a green

9

home project in Kula.

10

The U.S. Green Building Council LEED

11

certification process is a rating system that is

12

internationally recognized, and it is something that

13

is based on leading performance.

14

LEED stands for -- for leadership and -- and

15

-- in energy and environmental design, and the

16

energy water use, material use, indoor air quality,

17

how you're treating the site, all of those

18

components are looked at in the certification

19

process.

20

ADC and Kamaaina Homes were unbelievable

21

clients to -- to work on a project with. They did a

22

fantastic job. The home that we just finished up

23

with them is a LEED Silver or LEED Gold home, and

24

it was based on one of their standard plans.

25

Very confident that they can do a great job in
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1

building green housing projects. And I think any

2

time you can combine green homes with affordable

3

homes and senior living, that it's a -- that it's a

4

very good thing that should be supported here in

5

Maui County. Thank you.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions? Jo Anne?

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, if you could just clarify for

8

me ADC, is it Architectural Design Consultants, or

9

what is it? What is that an acronym for?

10

MR. BENDON: Sorry. Architectural Design Construction, I

11

think is the name of the -- the company, Clayton's

12

company.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. All right. Thank you.

14

MR. BENDON: Sure.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank

16

you.

17

MR. BENDON: Great.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: Johanna Kamaunu, followed by Kaniloa

19
20

Kamaunu.
MS. KAMAUNU: Aloha. I'm Johanna Kamaunu. I'm from

21

Waihee. I was at home just -- well, now it's a

22

while ago, but I turned on the TV, it was a little

23

after 9:00, and I saw these people testifying, and I

24

was thinking oh, that's nice, and then I started to

25

go oops, oops, and then I hear in the other part of
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the house, we better go down there, so we're here.
In all the time that I've come to testify to

3

you, I've never told you about where I live. And if

4

I might, for just a little while, just explain that

5

sometimes when I come home at night, usually at

6

night, it's dark. You can't see anything on

7

starless and moonless nights.

8
9

When you get out, the first thing that hits
you is the cool air and then almost immediately get

10

enveloped by this overwhelming scent of yellow

11

gingers. And for me, it's a welcoming feeling.

12

feel like I've been welcomed home even though

13

sometimes nobody's there but, you know, that feels

14

so good to me.

15

So today what I wanted to talk to you about

16

was how that yellow gingers feels with the subject

17

of eggs and the subject of wells.

18

When we started attending the Burial Council

19

meetings to see how the property is being impacted,

20

it came to our attention very early that this

21

particular property had over 2,000 archaeological

22

features in it and yet for some reason, a grading

23

permit was allowed; and in the process of grading,

24

they discovered iwi.

25

Now, the process of the Burial Council was to
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1

get that iwi that was discovered included in the

2

AIS. The way the particular law is written, they

3

were unable to do that unless they were an agency.

4

Again, the way the terminology is defined by

5

law, the agency -- under that definition of agency,

6

the Burial Council could not intervene and so what

7

we have here is something that's becoming a pattern

8

that we're seeing happening with all the

9

developments that are coming up in areas where

10

there's archaeological features and where there are

11

iwi.

12

And my concern is that as the law continues to

13

progress, a part of our history gets diminished by

14

our -- again, by the law which seems to have

15

refracted our history or the findings of those iwis

16

out of the process.

17

Now, when it come to the eggs, and I know I'm

18

running out of time, the AG's office said that the

19

Burial Council could not be an agency and,

20

therefore, could not intervene, but instead the -- I

21

believe the developer, it's left to their discretion

22

whether or not to conclude findings such as the iwi

23

in their AIS.

24
25

Well, that's kind of like letting the fox
guard the henhouse and the eggs. The eggs are our
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1

future. And had I not been more involved in oral

2

histories, that kind of genealogical work, I

3

wouldn't possibly -- probably be inclined to be

4

concerned about the iwi. But as we start to

5

discover who our family was or the places on this

6

land that we've lived and walked, we've discovered a

7

part of ourselves.

8

So this process is systematically removing a

9

part of our history and so for those who come after

10

us who haven't walked as I have walked so far and

11

discovered what I've discovered, they won't be able

12

to find this. I'm sorry, I've gone over my time. I

13

can't get to the wells.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. And -- and -- and -- and thank you

15

for respecting the time. The Chair would have given

16

you more time, I'm sure, but in lieu of the amount

17

of testimony, we have to be fair, Johanna. So

18

again, thank you so much for testifying.

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Any questions? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah. So how are the eggs
related to the wells?
MS. KAMAUNU: Well, the eggs are our future; and if the
eggs are devoured by the fox, there is no future.
Now, the well is -- is an opportunity, let's
say. We're talking about affordable housing here
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1

and jobs. Well, if I understand correctly, there's

2

a lot of people on this Upcountry Maui water list

3

who are looking for opportunities to get water, and

4

they can't build without the water. So you have

5

existing properties, and all they need is a water

6

permit. All they need is the water source. You

7

don't have to build affordable housing.

8

I would suspect that list is a lot larger than

9

the list of the units for affordable homes that are

10

-- you know units that you're going to provide with

11

this Project.

12

So, you know, that's something I would look

13

at. If there's another alternative that might give

14

me 500 homes as opposed to this project that gives

15

me only 70, you know, something's a little bit off

16

with the figures there.

17

Now, I know the Upcountry meter list I think

18

is a lot longer than 500, and we're only talking

19

about building on existing properties. We're not

20

even talking about acquiring other properties. So,

21

you know, kind of wondering what people are looking

22

at when they talk about these things.

23

I understand the need for jobs, I understand

24

the need for housing, but you know in Waihee when

25

they build the Waiehu Kou, well, Waiehu Kou IV
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1

doesn't have one person from Waihee, and -- and

2

that's what I mean. We have these four Waiehu Kous

3

come in, and how many people from Waihee and Waiehu

4

actually were able to get homes in those areas? Or

5

who's actually living there?

6

And so even though there appears to be a need,

7

the need is not being filled by those who need it in

8

their areas, and this Upcountry case is another

9

situation. So that's all I have to say.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: You know, Johanna, I just

11

want to thank you. It's important for us to get

12

as -- as much as we can in different perspectives,

13

and I think you just bring another perspective, and

14

I appreciate your coming down and taking the time to

15

do so. Mahalo.

16

MS. KAMAUNU: Thank you.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee Members?

18

Mr. Pontanilla.

19

VICE - CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. Thank you,

20

Johanna, for being here. You know when you

21

mentioned Waiehu Kou, it, you know, kind of -- and I

22

agree with you that, you know, people in the area

23

should -- should be living in those homes and --

24

and, you know, this Council has no control on the

25

process which Hawaiian Home Lands have.
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I understand that they also have a list that,

2

you know, they go from one to whatever number it is,

3

and they offer these homes to those individuals.

4

And I -- I just want to say that, you know, Hawaiian

5

Home Lands are -- are doing a fantastic job

6

providing homes for the native Hawaiians so thank

7

you for your testimony.

8
9

MS. KAMAUNU: That -- that issue kind of became prominent
for Waihee because when the GPAC plan was -- was

10

being created, one of the things they based growth,

11

developmental growth in our area was on the Hawaiian

12

Home Lands Project. And if they had removed -- they

13

had factored that out, there wouldn't be any room

14

for growth. I mean, probably, what, 5 percent,

15

maybe, but not what they were purporting to be in

16

the original GPAC. Thank you.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for -- Mr. Medeiros.

18

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, and aloha,

19

Ms. Kamaunu. Thank you for coming from your home

20

after watching the start of this meeting to be here

21

to give your perspective.

22

And I agree with you that somehow Hawaiian

23

Homes should have some kind of provision where a

24

percentage of the homes should go to people that

25

reside in that area or are from that area, but I
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1

just wanted to give you a perspective of one Waiehu

2

Kou phase that my son lives at, and they -- that was

3

a self-help, and they built the homes themselves.

4

And friends of mine and us, we went there to

5

help install four roofs in one day to help those

6

families, but one of those families came from Kauai.

7

They were -- they were a very elderly couple, they

8

had no family here, but that was their only

9

opportunity to get a Hawaiian Homes on the list and

10

so they came to Maui so I think there should also be

11

provisions for that, and I just wanted to hear your

12

perspective on that.

13

MS. KAMAUNU: You know, everybody needs homes, and the

14

homes would be welcomed if they're brought to the

15

attention of the community, and we work it out with

16

the community. We know we need homes. We know

17

we're going to need some improvement, but usually

18

what comes to us is an after-the-fact project.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.

20

MS. KAMAUNU: We don't have a chance to say anything about

21

it. Of course we may have had -- created the

22

illusion that we're very laid back and we don't

23

really pay attention to what's going on, but I think

24

that illusion has since shifted a little.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, and I agree with you and
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1

your husband that are, you know, here all the time

2

and testifying. I -- I think we appreciate that,

3

but thank you for your perspective on -- on that.

4

And I think the approach should be to

5

Department of Hawaiian Home Lands to have some

6

provisions for that, that a percentage of the homes

7

go to people that either reside in the area or have

8

kuleana, you know, in that area from many

9

generations, but thank you. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Gladys.

11

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair, and

12

thank you very much, Johanna, for being here this

13

morning.

14

MS. KAMAUNU: Welcome.

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Because what you have brought to

16

the -- the table today is another perspective. And,

17

you know, people may wonder why I'm being very quiet

18

today, and the reason I'm being very quiet today is,

19

you know, I'm in my information-gathering stage

20

because in my mind, I'm looking at many, many

21

things. I'm looking at the need for affordable

22

homes, I'm looking at how do we help Hawaiian Homes

23

and agriculture.

24
25

You know, when we get a source of water, our
priority has always been we take care of Hawaiian
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1

Homes and agriculture, particularly Upcountry. Then

2

we have a meter list where we have 1300 people that

3

have been waiting for generations for water, and

4

they will probably build affordable homes because

5

that's their own land. And then we've got Kula

6

Ridge which seems like a very good project and

7

obviously deserves consideration, but it's not that

8

simple. And then overriding all of this is all the

9

unemployed people on Maui and what that has done to

10

our community in terms of our economy, in terms of

11

foreclosures, and all kinds of financial and social

12

problems that we're dealing with because people

13

aren't working.

14

And I'm not a stranger to any of this. I'm a

15

strange Council Member because I -- I'm -- I'm on

16

the meter list, I'm on the Hawaiian Homes list, I

17

have a son who's unemployed.

18

MS. KAMAUNU: You're affected by it all.

19

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I'm in the middle of it all,

20

and I'm trying to weigh all of it, and sometimes I

21

wish that I was Solomon, that I could easily make a

22

quick decision and say this is the best thing to do.

23

But at this point, I think all of us have to

24

really listen and look at all of it and make a

25

decision. And the difficulty of the process we're
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1

in with the Chair is it's a process that gives us a

2

clock. And, you know, normally, we don't operate

3

like that so when you're on the clock, I don't know

4

how much time the Chair can squeeze out of all of us

5

to listen to all of this, particularly at this time

6

when there's so much going on in the community and

7

the holidays coming and elections and God knows what

8

else is happening, you know, so I wanted to express

9

my thank you to you for coming and bringing another

10

issue to the table because we have to look at all

11

sides of it.
So, you know, I really appreciate your running

12
13
14
15
16

down here to stand in line for your turn to talk -MS. KAMAUNU: Well, if we knew how long the list was, we
wouldn't have run so fast.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But -- but, you know, I -- I do

17

really, you know, want people to understand who are

18

watching this that this is not a simple situation.

19

It's very complicated.

20

MS. KAMAUNU: Yeah.

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And we're going to take some time to

22

try and get as much information as we can to make a

23

good decision, but thank you.

24
25

MS. KAMAUNU: You're welcome. And -- and one thing if I
may?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, please.

2

MS. KAMAUNU: You know that -- I understand that they've

3

been waiting for a long time with that water

4

situation, and I've never really understood how

5

other development projects have come up in the

6

meantime, you know, and there's been other

7

subdivisions come up that have gotten water over

8

those who have been on that list for a long time so

9

-- I guess I'm getting off of the subject over here.

10

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No. I think -- I think what you're

11

telling us is why were here today looking at this

12

the way we are.

13

You know, all of us have heard people

14

complain. I've been on the list, people jump ahead

15

of me, so we're trying to deal with that. We're

16

trying to figure out how can we do this better, and

17

how can we do this fairly?

18

And that's why this is so hard because we have

19

that cumulative experience, and it's telling us we

20

need to do a better job so thank you very much.

21

MS. KAMAUNU: Well, that brings us almost back to this Kula

22

Mauka Project and the process of the AIS and going

23

to the Burial Council and going to the Cultural

24

Resource Committee.

25

And you should know that the Burial Council
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1

had a lot of reservations and that there were

2

recommendations made and that before they could

3

participate and give that recommendation, they

4

wanted to intervene, and they couldn't. So what's

5

happening here is that they're not being allowed to

6

participate and that's because we're following the

7

guidelines of the law.
And there's other processes like a certain

8
9

project was coming up before the Burial Council, and

10

they have a 45-day window in which to bring some

11

closure to that; otherwise, it defaults. And so if

12

you bring up a question and the meetings are only

13

monthly, you don't make a decision by the next

14

month, then it's defaulted to the applicant's favor.
So again, these are -- you know, we've been

15
16

going through this for a long time now -- well, I --

17

i think it's a while now, and we're running up

18

against these obstacles. And you think you have it,

19

but there's a law that doesn't -- doesn't recognize

20

it.

21

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. Thank you very much for your

22

input. I think you understand more than a lot of

23

people how complicated these decisions are. Thank

24

you.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions? Comments?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thanks for the second time.

4

Then just for clarification, then, Johanna, then in

5

the issue of burials, then, for this particular

6

Project site, what you are saying, then -- and --

7

and correct me if I'm -- if I'm wrong, is that there

8

were these burials that were uncovered at the Kula

9

Ridge Project area, it was raised in the Burial

10

Council, but a decision by the Attorney General says

11

that the -- the Burial Council cannot intervene in

12

acknowledging that burials exist; is that -- is that

13

what you're saying?

14

MS. KAMAUNU: Let me clarify that a little bit.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.

16

MS. KAMAUNU: The AG's office, because I don't know who in

17

particular sent it down, comments were that the

18

Burial Council did not qualify to be an agency.

19

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And therefore, it cannot --

20

MS. KAMAUNU: Yeah. It could only accept agency

21
22

intervention.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And who would have

23

been the qualified entity, then, that would have

24

raised this within the Burial Council?

25

MS. KAMAUNU: We couldn't think of any. That's why the
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1

Burial Council asked to be the agency, if they could

2

be concluded -- defined as the agency.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

4

MS. KAMAUNU: Because people, individuals couldn't bring it

5
6

forward either.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Then I think that

7

when the -- the developer comes up, then we can ask

8

those questions regarding this. I appreciate that

9

information. Thank you.

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other comments or questions? And --

11

and the Chair is biting his tongue because I want to

12

get through the public testimony, and we will have

13

after this Mr. Eng because I think I heard water,

14

water, water constantly, and we will get some

15

clarification at least today and then perhaps plan

16

for the next meeting.
We've got four more. Kaniloa Kamaunu,

17
18

followed by Morgan Gerdel.

19

MR. KAMAUNU: Aloha, Council. My name is Kaniloa Kamaunu.

20

I'm from Waihee Valley. As my wife stated, I

21

believe there was a discussion about the -- well,

22

it's always the discussion of water, and part of the

23

Upcountry thing was I think looking at the Piiholo

24

Well.

25

And I think my wife makes a good comment.
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1

You're looking at a small project for maybe 70 to a

2

hundred homes, which I not sure how much of them are

3

affordable compared to those -- and I think it was

4

clarified by Ms. Baisa, about 13 people on the

5

waiting list in existing properties that are

6

awaiting meters so that they can build homes for

7

their families. So we're talking about families.

8

Shouldn't we take care of the 13 that are -- are

9

standing there waiting?

10

You know, kala mai to those that work for

11

construction. I understand it's a hard -- it's a

12

hard thing going on right now. I work for the

13

State. I lost a lot of money this year, including

14

my investments through my retirement so I know

15

exactly what you're talking about, work and being

16

able to get your benefits.

17

But we also looking at the culture side. This

18

is still Hawaii. This is -- these people -- these

19

features that you keep talking about, they're

20

people. That's 200 bodies is what they're referring

21

to, but they like to diminish those words and use a

22

word such as features.

23

Features do not describe exactly what they

24

are. Features, they include all things that are

25

buried with them, but these are burials. And for
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1

you Hawaiians, I sorry to say, but polio on top you

2

guys because that's your kupuna.

3

So when you drive your cars -- because it's

4

probably going to go through. So when you drive

5

those trucks and those tractors through, just

6

remember the iwi belong to you. That's your

7

grandparents. That's their grandparents. Shame.

8

Shame that you guys don't know the history.

9

The name in that -- the name of that place has

10

iwi inside. Shame that you let the foreigners tell

11

us we need them. There's other ways to make money

12

or we let them dictate to us what to do.

13

Kala mai for the way I feel, but two and a

14

half, almost three years I been through this. I sit

15

in all the Burial Councils. You guys don't

16

understand. All the burials they take, and they

17

throw 'em in plastic bags, cut 'em off like they

18

nothing and say oh, you know what, we go throw 'em

19

over here now.

20

Look right outside that window, you going see

21

all those orange -- all those orange fencings in the

22

sand hills. All those white pipes, that's iwi.

23

That's your kupuna. Shame on you. Shame on you all

24

that you don't understand and you don't know.

25

hope they no come visit you when you guys put this
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1

together. You guys know. You know they come. You

2

know they visit us.

3

I been through this for two and a half to

4

three years sitting in the Burial Council while

5

these developers come in and say it's all right and

6

then they come upon graves --

7

MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.

8

MS. KAMAUNU: -- and dig 'em up and throw 'em away. That's

9
10
11
12
13

what they do. So hopefully when we die, we make,
our kids, our keiki, our moopunas find us. Mahalo.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Kaniloa. Any questions for
Kaniloa?
Kaniloa, I can -- I can -- I can tell you that

14

being that this is a fast-tracked process as Gladys

15

has said, we expect a developer -- and I think we

16

will all make sure, that all of the questions that

17

have been brought before us are answered are to

18

making a decision either way.

19

I think that the developer has that

20

responsibility because he is going through a

21

fast-tracked process so thank you for your

22

testimony.

23
24
25

Morgan Gerdel, followed by Dana Naone Hall.
MR. GERDEL: Aloha, Council Members. My name is Morgan
Gerdel, and I'm here to testify in support of the
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Kula Ridge Project.
As an architect, I've been involved with the

3

design of the Project for a number of years, but

4

today I would like to focus on the benefits to Kula

5

and Maui County in general.

6

Kula is a beautiful community, in some ways a

7

victim of its own success in that the cost of homes

8

has outpaced the ability for Maui's residents to

9

purchase them.

10

The younger generation, folks like myself, are

11

finding that Kula is out of their price range. It

12

is a frustrating realization to find that you cannot

13

live close to your parents or raise your children in

14

the community where you grew up. Even Kula School

15

has a declining enrollment as fewer young families

16

are living in the area.

17

A diverse community of public servants,

18

farmers, artists, growing families, seniors, and

19

others looking to enjoy the special qualities of

20

Kula would truly vitalize this area. These new

21

neighbors would strengthen local businesses to

22

maintain Waiakoa as a viable small town.

23

The planned location takes advantage of

24

walkable community resources -- Kula Community

25

Center, Haleakala School, Kula gym, and Kula School.
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1

With Kula Ridge, there's a window of opportunity to

2

keep this part of Maui, Maui in the sense that it

3

could be home for a wide spectrum of our community.

4

If this window slides by, there may not be any

5

reasonable -- reasonably priced homes available in

6

Kula for the foreseeable future.
The water supply in Kula is a critical part of

7
8

the equation but should not preclude designating the

9

appropriate zoning for the property. It would be

10

reasonable to look for ways to work with the

11

developer to minimize the County's water source

12

development cost to the taxpayers.

13

I ask that you take the courageous step to

14

support the future of Maui's families and vote to

15

approve the change in zoning to align with the

16

existing community planned designations.
Any new development project will have some

17
18

opposition from the existing residents, but it's

19

important to look at the big picture and what would

20

best serve the residents of Maui in general. Thank

21

you.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Morgan. Any questions for

23

Mr. Gerdel? Seeing none. Dana Naone Hall, followed

24

by Dick Mayer. Dick Mayer is our last testifier.

25

If I can speculate, Members, I think you will
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1

need to turn to this four page that the Committee

2

has put in front of you.

3
4

Dana, go ahead.
MS. HALL: Good morning, Council Members. My name is Dana

5

Naone Hall. The proposal to develop a 116-lot

6

subdivision on 40 acres with 70 lots set aside for

7

workforce housing includes 59 lots that are to

8

satisfy the workforce housing requirements for the

9

Kula Ridge Project, and 11 are to meet the

10

requirement -- workforce housing requirement for the

11

272-acre Kula Ridge Mauka Project which is proposed

12

to be subdivided into 21 ag lots.

13

The affordable workforce housing component of

14

the Project which represents 51 percent of the

15

housing for this Project will be squeezed onto 9.25

16

acres, while market-priced housing is set to be

17

built on 27.31 acres so we're going to have some

18

really dense workforce housing there.

19

An exhibit in the final EIS for this Project

20

shows that the Kula Ridge Project is identified as

21

other important agricultural land under the ALISH,

22

A-L-I-S-H, system. Furthermore, the Kula Ridge

23

Mauka Project is surrounded by land classified in

24

the agricultural district.

25

This is important because Maui County's
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1

agricultural district zoning ordinance provides

2

standards for lands that should be retained in the

3

agricultural district.

4

Section 19.30A.020 states that lands that meet

5

at least two of the following criteria should be

6

given the highest priority for retention in the

7

agricultural district.

8
9

One criterion, Agricultural Lands of
Importance to the State of Hawaii, ALISH, which this

10

is; and another criteria, lands which have

11

70 percent -- 75 percent or more of their boundaries

12

contiguous to lands within the agricultural district

13

which applies to this Project's lands.

14

Why is that important? Well, it's important,

15

particularly in this case, because if it's

16

surrounded by agricultural district lands and you

17

essentially urbanize this Project, then you've

18

created an urban node, and the Kula Ridge Mauka

19

Project, although it's now slated to be 21 ag lots,

20

can then argue that it's entitled to a denser

21

classification than it already has. Then you've

22

essentially taken a small project and -- and -- and

23

made it possible for other projects to then attain

24

urban -- urban-like densities.

25

And, you know, one of the important things is

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PSC 9/15/10

122

1

that the Makawao/Kula -- Kula Community Plan shows

2

that 15 acres of this Project area are in single

3

family, and 31 -- 33.12 are in rural for this

4

Project area alone. But as I said, the underlying

5

State classification is ag.

6

Now, Pukalani/Kula plan, 15 acres, single

7

family, 33.12 acres rural. This Project proposes to

8

turn those figures on their -- on their head and

9

proposes to have 16.25 acres go from ag to rural and

10

31.87 acres go from ag to urban. So it's not

11

consistent with the community plan, it's not

12

consistent with its underlying state classification,

13

it's not consistent with the surrounding

14

agricultural lands.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Dana?

16

MS. HALL: Yes.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you -- can you wrap up and then we'll

18

allow members to ask you questions, please?

19

MS. HALL: Okay. A primary purpose of the residential

20

workforce housing policy is to make affordable

21

housing available to resident workers of Maui

22

County. Thirty-four of the 70 workforce housing

23

units are now being proposed for senior housing.

24

How does that comport with providing housing for

25

resident workforce?
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I'm not saying senior housing is not an

2

admirable thing. Yes, it is, but what is this? Is

3

this for senior housing, or is this for workforce

4

housing, for residents, resident workforce who need

5

housing?

6

And finally, there is a very, very serious

7

issue about the archaeological sites on both the

8

Kula Ridge Project and the Kula Ridge Mauka Project.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Dana, I'm going to --

10

MS. HALL: Okay. Go ahead.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI:

12

MS. HALL: You can. Definitely.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sorry.

14

MS. HALL: That's all right.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any question from Committee Members in

16
17

stop you right now, okay?

regards to the testimony? Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah, thank you. Dana, I

18

just wanted to know and -- and get some

19

clarification because the earlier testifier who said

20

that the Burial Council could not intervene because

21

of a decision or a statute that prevented them from

22

acknowledging the -- the burials. Can -- are you

23

aware or familiar with that?

24
25

MS. HALL: Well, actually, it's -- it's an issue that I
brought up to --
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

2

MS. HALL: -- Council, and there is no written Attorney

3

General's opinion. It's an off-the-cuff, informal

4

opinion from some Deputy AG within the State system

5

so -- and basically, it had to do with the Burial

6

Council wanted to have SHPDA [sic] reconsider the

7

findings of the Archaeological Inventory Survey

8

reports that had been done for these parcels.

9

And -- and the SHPDA [sic] Administrator, who

10

has no historic preservation background, didn't want

11

to do that and so, you know, solicited this supposed

12

AG's advice that -- that the Burial Council was not

13

an agency.

14

Well, of course the Burial Council's an

15

agency. It's -- it's -- it's been established by

16

State law, it comports with the Sunshine Law.

17

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Mm-hmm.

18

MS. HALL: It has an agenda, it makes some ethics -- State

19

ethics disclosures every year, all of its members,

20

you know, and it's also a decision maker when it

21

comes to previously identified burials, all the

22

elements of being an agency.

23

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Mm-hmm.

24

MS. HALL: So, you know, but who has the time to sue the

25

AG's Office over an informal opinion? There's not
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even a written formal opinion.
So yeah, there's -- there's been some trouble

3

with that and the fact that when Kula Ridge Mauka

4

proceeded to -- to grade its access road, the first

5

rock mound it bisected or it clipped revealed the

6

traditional burial within ulu maika.

7 COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Mm-hmm.
8
9
10
11

MS. HALL: So, you know, I -- I realize that there are
agricultural mounds in the sugar cane fields, but
these are large, informal mounds.
And you can get very -- you know, and -- and

12

there are many places on Maui where burials are

13

marked by rock mounds, some very subtly.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. So in -- in your

15

opinion, then, for the -- the cultural review part

16

of this 201H Project, do you think that it's

17

inadequate at this time, then?

18

MS. HALL: Deeply, deeply inadequate, yes. And -- and --

19

and, you know, I -- I take some heart from the --

20

the letter that the Council received yesterday from

21

the SHPDA [sic] Acting Archaeology Branch Chief

22

where I -- I believe she says -- well, she asked for

23

a deferral --

24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Council Members, it's the last page of that
four-page letter coming from Theresa Donham that I
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-- I think Ms. Hall is referring to.

2

MS. HALL: Right.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Dana, can you lift that mike up? Because

4

it's not --

5

MS. HALL: Oh, okay.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: The volume's not coming out.

7

MS. HALL: Okay. And in the second paragraph, the last

8

sentence, she states as part of our review of this

9

Project, we will assess the completeness and the

10

adequacy of previously approved studies that were

11

conducted within the current Project area. Please

12

consider deferring action on this application until

13

our review is completed.

14

Well, I -- you know, we -- I mean, I don't

15

think Theresa or, you know, Ms. Donham is aware that

16

this hurdle can harm us in the sense that if you

17

don't act within 45 days, the Project's

18

automatically approved.

19

However, I think she certainly can do some

20

review and get back to this Council before your

21

45-day period is up. I -- it's October 22nd. And I

22

would suggest that the Chair -- at least the Chair

23

take her up on the offer of a site visit and

24

schedule a site visit or -- with the developer for

25

as soon as possible so that these important
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1

archaeologic -- archaeological and cultural issues

2

can be addressed before the Council acts. It's only

3

the right thing to do.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Dana, I appreciate

5

your clarification on this and on the situation for

6

the review of the Burial Council. Thank you.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne?

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to find out, Dana, do

9

you have the concerns and -- you know, I know you

10

gave your testimony, but can you just send us

11

something in writing so that under questioning,

12

we'll be able to address the concerns that you

13

raise?

14

MS. HALL: Yes, I can.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.

16

MS. HALL: And may I say one thing about the burials? You

17

know, human burials are an integral part of the

18

settlement landscape. And -- and even by this

19

inadequate archaeological archaeologist, they call

20

it an -- a wonderful example of an upland -- upland

21

field system.

22

And when you have a large agricultural area

23

with permanent and temporary habitation sites, you

24

automatically have burials, and you automatically

25

have ceremonial sites because, you know, Hawaiians,
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1

at the core of Hawaiian culture was its religion.

2

So you would have places where you would pray for

3

the increase of crops, you would have places where

4

you would offer the first crops, you would have

5

places where you buried your -- your -- your -- your

6

family members, often under the platform of a house

7

and in -- in landscapes like this under rock mounds.

8
9

So it's a -- it's a very, very important
place, and I -- I urge any of you who have not seen

10

it, please see it. It's -- it's -- it's a wonder.

11

Thank you.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.

14

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And

15

Ms. Hall, thank you for your testimony. And -- and

16

because you're very knowledgeable in this area of

17

cultural preservation, I wanted to ask you, and I --

18

I brought this up earlier in testimony, when -- when

19

we talk about cultural preservation and plans for

20

it, are we speaking only of the Hawaiian culture, or

21

are we speaking of any culture?

22

MS. HALL: Oh, cultural preservation involves the

23

preservation of any sites or items of cultural

24

patrimony that are important to a particular ethnic

25

group so it could be any ethnic --
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I -- I -- I'm having a hard time
hearing you clearly.
MS. HALL: Oh, oh, oh. No, no, no, cultural preservation
involves every ethnic group.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

6

MS. HALL: But this happens to be a traditional Hawaiian

7

landscape --

8

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mm-hmm.

9

MS. HALL: -- with -- you know, there's been some ranching

10

and some -- some -- and also some historic period

11

agricultural activities, but they have not wiped out

12

the traditional landscape. That's what's so amazing

13

about it.

14

And, you know, when -- when you have layers of

15

use in an area, like you start with the traditional

16

use and you layer it over with 18th century, 19th

17

century agricultural activities and then even modern

18

activities, you have -- you have a -- you have a

19

depth of time that makes a place even more important

20

because it shows you all of these different eras of

21

activity.

22

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: What -- and -- and just finally,

23

you know, growing up in Hana and Keanae, we still

24

have a lot of properties owned by people that live

25

on it with family cemeteries on it.
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1

MS. HALL: Mm-hmm, mm-hmm.

2

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And what -- what happened over

3

times was these properties may have been sold, and

4

the burials remained on that -- those properties.

5

MS. HALL: Yeah.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So that makes it, you know,

7

challenging for someone who buys the property --

8

MS. HALL: Well, it --

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: -- and -- and the family has, you

10

know, not either sectioned out --

11

MS. HALL: Oh, yeah.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: -- the burial area or not so I

13

just wanted to bring that up because I know you're

14

very knowledgeable about that.

15

MS. HALL: Well, you know, Mr. Medeiros, that's why we have

16

Chapter 6E-43, which is our State's burial law which

17

was adopted in 1990.

18

And -- and basically, what that burial law

19

says is that no one owns a burial, not even the

20

property owner. And unless the procedure is

21

followed under Chapter 6E-43 and its implementing

22

Administrative Rules are followed, you cannot

23

disturb a burial site.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

25

MS. HALL: So even for those folks who were not able to
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move their ohana when the land was sold, there is

2

protection provided for those burials under our

3

State's law.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you so much for that

5

information.

6

MS. HALL: You're welcome.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

8

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions for Dana? If not, we

9

will contact Theresa and -- and work with the

10

developer in regards to some of the concerns raised

11

in this letter today.

12

MS. HALL: Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Dick Mayer will be our last

14

testifier unless there's anyone out there who would

15

like to testify. He represents the Kula Community

16

Association.

17

MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Council Members. When I signed

18

up originally, I signed up as the -- as a KCA board

19

member, and I wanted to ask that you hold a meeting

20

Upcountry, and the Chair announced at the beginning

21

of the meeting that you will be holding a meeting

22

next week Wednesday, and I'm looking forward to

23

seeing you up there, and I hope all of you will be

24

able to come. That's one reason why you don't see a

25

lot of other Kula residents up here from the -- from
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the Association.
Having heard the testimony, I do wish to make

3

some comments, and perhaps I can help with

4

clarifications. As you know, I was Vice Chair -- I

5

am Vice Chair of the GPAC. I want to give you some

6

background.

7

Some statement was made earlier about urban

8

growth boundaries. I want to just let you know that

9

the GPAC made no recommendation for an urban growth

10

boundary around this area. The Planning Director

11

also made no recommendation for an urban growth

12

boundary. And in fact, the Planning Director in the

13

document, which you have in front of you, the big

14

book there, as part of the final EA, wrote a long

15

letter giving the reasons why the Department and he,

16

in particular, had concerns about the -- the -- the

17

urban growth boundary going around this particular

18

Project.

19

One of the reasons why we did not, and the

20

GPAC I think, make that recommendation is because we

21

had already 1300 people on that water meter list

22

looking for house sites, and there was no water

23

available.

24
25

Second, we looked at the Upcountry Community
Plan which gives highest priority to Hawaiian Home
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1

Lands, and that's a matter that I think is very

2

important that the water that would go to this

3

Project would be water that would not be available

4

for the Hawaiian Home Lands, and I think you have to

5

keep that in mind.

6

The Project that you have in front of you

7

right now is only a portion of the overall projects,

8

plural. There's the Kula Ridge Project, there's the

9

Kula Ridge Mauka Project.

10

The Kula Ridge Mauka Project adjoining it is

11

21 lots, and it's 270 acres that they plan to put

12

into large lot -- very large lots, six, seven,

13

eight, whatever, acre lots that will use enormous

14

quantities of water.

15

One number in the -- in the final

16

Environmental Assessment says that there will be

17

300,000 gallons that would be utilized for that --

18

on page 81, I believe it is -- that will be utilized

19

for that Mauka Project.

20

In other words, the units, the affordable

21

units that you are -- would be approving for this

22

Project, the 11 lots that would be for the Mauka

23

Project is intimately tied together and so we have

24

to remember that what's being really asked for is

25

the 70 affordables, plus a very large number of very
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large estates.
The other question, of course, which is

3

begging -- is -- is out there is the Piiholo South

4

Well. As we said last time -- as I said last time,

5

this well water has not yet been tested. It's

6

sitting in the middle of a pineapple field. We do

7

not know whether that water is safe. And until we

8

know that that water is safe to drink, we really

9

have not shown the water yet.

10

And I think a very important requirement is

11

for this Project to be approved, we need to show me

12

the water. And I urge you to make sure that that's

13

clarified before you go ahead and approve it. And

14

if it means rejecting the Project at this stage so

15

we have that determination, I would urge you to do

16

that. And water is not an exemption -- possible

17

exemption item on the list of potentially exempt

18

items. Thank you.

19
20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Any questions for
Dick? Seeing none, thank you.

21

MR. MAYER: Thank you.

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: One person just signed up, William Abreu.

23

MR. ABREU: Good morning, Council Members. My name is

24

William Abreu. Anyway, I need to clear up

25

something. The people I work for own a piece of
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1

property in Haiku, and I went in there with the

2

dozer to clear the land. It was 14 acres.

3

Well, upon cleaning the land -- this is for

4

you, Council Members -- Mr. Kuloloio, Leslie, who

5

sat on the Burial Council, lives on the adjacent

6

property. Well, he called Melissa Kirkendall and

7

said there was this crazy guy with a bulldozer

8

bulldozing graves.

9

So the Project stopped. My cleaning stopped.

10

I met with Melissa. We had to -- we had to hire an

11

archaeologist which was Pacific Legacy out of Oahu.

12

They went, and I had some other estimates done. One

13

was for 12,000, which was them, one was for 20,000,

14

one was for $30,000. They went through the whole

15

property and lo and behold, there were no burials,

16

but we got stuck with a $12,000 bill.

17

So I want to say that if you're going to cry

18

wolf, somebody needs to pay, and it shouldn't be the

19

developer. If you willing to stick your neck out

20

and take this guy to the cleaners because he might

21

end up in the cleaners because he'll go broke if you

22

keep putting stuff on him. And that goes to show

23

you that there were a few agricultural sites, but no

24

burials. We paid the bill. Was that fair? I don't

25

think so.
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I have a lot of respect for Hawaiians. I

2

probably get more Hawaiian in me than some

3

Hawaiians. I born and raised here. And it really

4

irks me to see people come up here and condemn

5

projects which are good for the community and make

6

everybody benefit and run it to the ground. It's

7

disgusting. Thank you.

8
9
10
11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Abreu?
Seeing none.
. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
CHAIR NISHIKI: The Chair is going to pass out to Committee

12

Members right now a list of six questions that were

13

asked by people that have called, and I've got

14

Director Eng here, I know he's got to run, and then

15

after these questions are asked, Mr. Eng, perhaps

16

you could stay for clarification.

17

The six questions are is there a signed water

18

source agreement between the County and the Piiholo

19

South LLC relating to this proposed development?

20

The second question is in order to enable the

21

Department of Water Supply to proceed with

22

negotiating with Piiholo South for the possible out

23

-- outright purchase of the Piiholo South Well,

24

would the Public Services Committee's acting on the

25

proposed development at this time hinder future
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1

negotiations and place unfair pressure on the

2

Department?

3

Number three. To your knowledge, does Piiholo

4

South Well that the proposed development is relying

5

upon for its water source meet Department of Water

6

standards including, but not limited to, the size

7

and quality of the casing, pump depth, and water

8

quality?

9

Four. Relating to water quality, has the

10

Department of Water Supply participated in testing?

11

Have the tests conducted been certified by the

12

Department of Health? And C, have tests detected

13

any amounts of TCP or other contaminants?

14

Five. Would you be able to responsibly

15

recommend approval of this Project development or

16

any development without adequate testing of its

17

supposed water source? B, why has the Department of

18

Water Supply not participated in water quality

19

testing for this Project?

20

And six, considering that there are

21

approximately 1,312 applicants on the Upcountry

22

water list, would you recommend the possible

23

outright purchase of the Piiholo South Well or

24

entering in a water source agreement with the

25

standard 75/25 allocation?
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In it also, Mr. Eng, I think that the concern

1
2

has got to be something very basic. If this water

3

agreement is entered into, I think people called

4

this cutting in line.

5

Would this development, if there is some sort

6

of input in them putting in moneys, would they, in

7

turn, cut in line of the 1,312 applicants on this

8

Upcountry water list?

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Before you do that...

10

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne?

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, I just want to just

12

briefly -- are -- are we now concluded with public

13

testimony, and are you going to receive the -- yeah,

14

this --

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I -- I -- I think it's just cleaner

17

if we just close public testimony and accept the

18

written stuff for the record.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you for the correction. If there are

20

no objections, the Chair will close public

21

testimony.

22

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Mr. Eng.

24

MR. ENG: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Committee

25

Members. So you have your questions before you so
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1

that will preclude me from having to reread them.

2

Thank you.

3

In regard to the first question, if there is a

4

signed water source agreement or purchase agreement

5

in place at this time, our response is no.

6

For the second question, basically, if this

7

Committee were to act now, would -- would it

8

possibly impact our future negotiations, and the

9

Department believes that, really, that it is

10

premature to review this application without the

11

Project having a verified and sustainable water

12

source. Actions taken by the Committee at this time

13

could possibly unfavorably influence the

14

Department's negotiations on the well.

15

As far as the third question regarding if

16

it -- if this well meets Department standards, just

17

for everyone's information, the well is not

18

completed. It basically consists of a drilled hole

19

in the ground with a steel pipe casing and a pump

20

and motor assembly installed at the bottom. So

21

there's a lot more to go to complete the well as far

22

as -- and as well as all the related

23

infrastructure -- pipes, storage tanks, mortar

24

controls, disinfection systems, what have you.

25

Our response is the Department has yet to
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1

determine if the existing well meets all of its

2

standards. However, based on information provided

3

by the developer, the well casing diameter is only

4

14 inches which does not comply with DWS standards

5

for a well with a 1200-gallons-per-minute pumping

6

capacity so we will have to work around that

7

standard.

8
9
10
11

The fourth question is related to water
quality. Has the Department participated in the
testing, first of all, and our response is no.
B, have the tests conducted been certified by

12

the Department of Health? Our Department is not

13

aware that the water quality tests have been

14

certified by the Department of Health. In addition,

15

the Department is not aware if the required

16

engineering report has been prepared and submitted

17

to the Department of Health.

18

The third part of that question is have tests

19

detected any amounts of TCP or other contaminants?

20

And this is from information that we have received

21

from the developer. Water quality tests on a water

22

sample collected on October 28, 2008, indicated a

23

level of 40 parts per trillion of 1, 2,

24

3-Trichloropropic -- Trichloropropane, also called

25

TCP; therefore, the Department recommends a repeat
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constant rate pump tests and water quality tests.
The fifth question asks if the Department can

3

responsibly recommend approval of the proposed

4

development without adequate testing of the water,

5

and the Department is not responsible for approving

6

this Department [sic]. Our responsibility only lies

7

with assuring that the water quality from the

8

proposed source meets the standards to be introduced

9

into our water system.

10

The second part of that question is why has

11

the Department of Water Supply not participated in

12

water quality testing for this Project? And at the

13

time of the well -- when the well was being tested

14

by the developer, the Department believes that the

15

developer intended to have the well remain private

16

at that time.

17

The sixth question is our preference, really,

18

in how we would acquire this well. Would it be by

19

developer dedication whereby we would receive only a

20

certain allocation of the water or by outright

21

purchase, and -- and the Department supports the

22

option that provides the most benefit to the

23

community, and that appears to be an outright

24

purchase, and that is provided that the purchase

25

price is fair and reasonable.
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1

And I think, Mr. Chairman, you added a

2

question regarding providing water per the agreement

3

to this particular Project that's being proposed

4

before you and would that be, in essence, that

5

Project, jumping the line.
And yes, if -- it would. So that is something

6
7

that this Committee and -- and the Water Resources

8

Committee will have to consider as we go forward in

9

negotiating an agreement, be it a dedication

10

agreement or an outright purchase agreement with --

11

with the developer of the well, but you have to keep

12

that in mind is that that's a possibility. Thank

13

you.

14
15
16

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions from Committee Members to
Mr. Eng? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you. Not -- not a

17

question for the -- Mr. Eng, but just more of a

18

procedure question.

19

You know, we were given this document, a

20

PowerPoint presentation by the applicant, and we

21

have yet to hear from the Department of Housing and

22

Human Concerns.

23

Mr. Nishiki you, as Committee Chair, will you

24

give -- you know, I guess it's the old schoolteacher

25

coming out of me, the issue of just fairness to hear
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from all sides.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I appreciate your bringing

4

Mr. Eng and that's some very good points he made,

5

and obviously the applicant knows there's some

6

challenges here, but will the public get a chance to

7

hear from the applicant, as well as the Department

8

since they did submit this to your Committee?

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Hold on, Mr. Chairman -- Mr. Molina.

10

Being that there's no questions for Mr. Eng --

11

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: You have a question? Go ahead.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Director

14

Eng, on number three, you said the casing does not

15

meet the required size of the Department of Water

16

Supply because the existing casing, as you

17

described, is 14 inches.

18
19
20

What is the required diameter of the casing
required?
MR. ENG: Member Medeiros, based on the type of -- of pump

21

assemblies that we typically use in our wells, we

22

use a different type of pump and motor assembly.

23

Most likely, the diameter for a

24

1200-gallon-per-minute capacity pump would be in the

25

order of probably 20 to 22 inches.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And in -- in question one

2

which was written out, is there a signed water

3

source agreement, and you added to that purchase

4

agreement.

5

So -- and your response was that no, there

6

wasn't a water source agreement executed, is that

7

correct, with the County?

8

MR. ENG: That is correct.

9

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.

10
11
12
13

MR. ENG: We haven't gotten that far yet with the
developer.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So likewise, then, the
response would be also no to a purchase agreement?

14

MR. ENG: That's right.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So in question four, the

16

October 2008 tests which resulted in 40 parts per

17

trillion TCP and you said that it probably would

18

have to be tested again, what is the amount allowed

19

or the range?

20

MR. ENG: Okay. The EPA -- well, actually, the EPA does

21

not have a standard. The Department of Health, the

22

State has a standard for TCP, and that maximum

23

contaminant level is 600 parts per trillion.

24
25

So, really, at this level, 40 parts per
trillion, it's fairly nominal, but it does require
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1

us to investigate it further because from my

2

background and understanding of the behavior of the

3

chemical is that it does -- you might find greater

4

concentrations over time as -- as you pump the --

5

the well longer so that is something that we need to

6

determine and investigate.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So -- so that's under your

8

Department's Administrative Rules or something that

9

you would test it again even though it's 40 parts

10

per trillion where the allowable is 600 parts per

11

trillion, why would you test it again? Forty parts

12

seems a very low number compared to 600 parts.

13

MR. ENG: Member Medeiros, you're absolutely right. It is

14

a low number; and hopefully if that level remains at

15

that level, it's not that bad. Again, as I

16

mentioned earlier, my prior experience with this

17

chemical in wells that had this contaminant, I found

18

that it rose over time.

19

And from what I gather, based on the

20

information the developer gave me, is when this

21

particular sample was actually collected, the pump

22

really wasn't running that long, you know. I think

23

we need a more extensive constant rate pump test,

24

and that rate would be at the rate that the

25

developer poses to pump that well, 1200 gallons per
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1

minute. I am recommending a duration pump test of

2

ten days.

3
4
5
6
7

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Director Eng,
for that information. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR NISHIKI: At this juncture, I think that the Chair
needs to find out from Committee Members.
Gladys, first of all, I need you -- to ask you

8

in regards to your meeting this afternoon, which has

9

been posted for 1:30, I don't know how long the

10

duration is and whether Committee Members here would

11

be available should we recess so maybe you could

12

tell us what times are available and then we can ask

13

the question of Committee Members.

14

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I -- my suggestion is that we

15

would break and have -- so the Members and everybody

16

can have a lunch break, and my meeting will be at

17

1:30. It's a one-item meeting.

18

It appears to be an item that can be handled

19

expeditiously because it's the extension of a permit

20

for the third time, and there doesn't seem to be

21

controversy over it.

22

Of course, we never know when we take an item

23

up what will ensue, but we could -- if you would

24

recess this meeting, we could probably reconvene at

25

2:30 and that way, we could have the presentation
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1

and, you know, finish this up, but that's entirely

2

up to you, Chair.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Committee Members, 2:30 to hear the

4

presentation. After the presentation, the Chair

5

would adjourn so at least it's taken care of. And I

6

was told that the presentation is about 15 minutes

7

so that's what you'd be asked to give.

8

Any comments? One, two, three, four, five --

9

six of us here. Mr. Victorino is not here. I need

10

at least three more besides myself. Can three more

11

be available?

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne, Sol, and Bill?

14

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: There's only five of us on the

15

Committee.

16

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. We don't -- we don't belong --

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: One, two, three, four, five, six.

18

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We don't belong.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: There's six here, Mr. Pontanilla. So how

20

many can be -- make it? One, two, three. Okay. We

21

will operate and recess this meeting to 2:30 if

22

there are no objections.

23
24
25

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Eng going be here this
afternoon?
CHAIR NISHIKI: I beg your pardon?
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1

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Is Mr. Eng going to be here this

2

afternoon? Because I have just one fast question

3

and if I could ask that fast question.

4
5

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. I'll -- I'll complete that before
recessing.

6

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Good.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

8

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for providing

9

us with all of these questions and some of the

10

questions that I had already been asked by

11

Mr. Medeiros.

12

But my concern is that we also, in the Water

13

Committee, asked almost similar questions in regards

14

to this particular well so I'm -- I'm hoping the

15

Director can provide us with quick feedback on the

16

questions that were provided to you by the Committee

17

regarding this particular well, so that -- that's my

18

only concern.

19

And the Chairman of that Water Committee is

20

going to schedule something in the range of I think

21

early October regarding this well, and -- and here

22

we are talking about the well and the possibility of

23

purchasing this well, you know, which are the same

24

questions that we asked the Director to provide us

25

at that meeting. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Is that -- is there a question, there, Joe,
or is --

3

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. The question is how soon

4

we'll get that information that was asked of him?

5

CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh. Jeff, would you like to explain

6

perhaps what you think may be necessary prior to any

7

agreements being made? Maybe that's what you need

8

to tell this Committee. What do you think needs to

9

occur?

10

MR. ENG: Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. At the special

11

Water Resources Committee meeting last week, you

12

know, that was more a presentation by the developer

13

so all that information you received was from him,

14

and it really wasn't focused on a response from the

15

Water Department.
I know the Chair of that Committee requested

16
17

to come back with information to the body but really

18

wasn't specific. I have not received the list of

19

questions yet. Well, there have been a few but, you

20

know, I think we have to hold another meeting for

21

you to, you know -- you know, pose the questions to

22

me.

23

You know, I -- I think I basically explained

24

and responded today with all we really have at this

25

time. You know, the Project right now is in the
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1

hands of the civil engineers to design the

2

infrastructure requirements so we haven't really

3

gotten into any negotiations yet.

4

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you. And -- and part

5

of the questions was concerning the 1,312 applicants

6

that is noted in question number six, and my

7

question at the time to the Chairman to provide to

8

this Committee is the location of all of those

9

applicants on a map.

10

It may be difficult for you to do it, but my

11

interest is that here we are talking about water

12

and, you know, what infrastructure improvements that

13

we need to do or the applicants need to do to get

14

that water. That was my questions to the Chairman

15

to provide to you for some response.

16
17

MR. ENG: Okay. Well, I will respond in writing to your
questions.

18

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine. Thank you.

19

MR. ENG: Thank you.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Mateo.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. And in

22

addition, Mr. -- Mr. Eng, part of that discussion

23

also included -- included the recognition of 1,312

24

applicants. That was just the applicants. We don't

25

know what it actually means in terms of amount of
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meters that these 1300 applicants are requesting.

2

So in that discussion, we had also asked, you

3

know, if the Department can tell us what this 1,312

4

applicants actually represent. So that would also

5

be --

6

MR. ENG: We can do that.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: -- something that the Department

8
9
10

could also answer.
MR. ENG: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So I -- I don't know if we just

11

running around in circles, but perhaps if the

12

Department can tell us at a later time.

13

MR. ENG: Certainly.

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys.

15

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'd just like to add to the list for

16

Mr. Eng. I know it's really hard for him because

17

he's got a lot on his plate; but if I don't ask now,

18

I'm going to ask later anyway so we might as well

19

ask now. Maybe he has time to find it out if he

20

can.

21

You know those names on the list and how many

22

meters, you know, it's well-known that of 1,312

23

people who are potential -- that potentially could

24

get a meter or ten meters or how many meters they're

25

going to get, how many of those people will be able
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1

to do and afford the infrastructure requirements so

2

that they can actually take advantage of those

3

meters? You know, if they were -- if we were to get

4

a meter today, can I afford the 200, $350,000 to

5

connect?

6

So, you know, that's another really big issue

7

in regards to dealing with the numbers. And I don't

8

know if he can answer because, you know, every

9

situation is different and that's 1,312 different

10

applications.

11

MR. ENG: It's impossible.

12

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I know almost impossible to do

13
14

especially in a short time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. And -- and Jeffrey, in -- in essence

15

to that, for the County to do your testing that you

16

say you're going to do -- need to do, what type of

17

timetable is that going to entail?
And you can give that to this Committee later

18
19

just so that we know what nis prerequisites are in

20

order to continue what needs to find out before even

21

entering into such an agreement. And -- and if

22

you're not ready, fine; but if you are, we'll

23

listen.

24

MR. ENG: Would you like a response now? I think you do.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Well, you know, at least it will
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give this Committee --

2

MR. ENG: Okay.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- some ammunition to make this -- a

4
5

decision.
MR. ENG: Okay. Well, I know last week, the Chair of the

6

Water Resources Committee wanted like a report back

7

in 45 days. Okay, a week has passed already.

8
9

I believe the developer was meeting with the
Mayor's Office today, and I think the Mayor's Office

10

was going to inform them of the required additional

11

testing, pump testing and water quality tests. And

12

all these are the responsibility of the developer.

13

This is a -- something that he wants to sell to the

14

County so we would put that on his plate.

15

Probably at that -- again, that well site

16

is -- is incomplete. Basically, it -- it's a hole,

17

pump and motor. He'd have to arrange for a

18

generator. I -- I would recommend that he contract

19

also a hydrogeologist to manage and monitor the pump

20

tests because we would require water levels be taken

21

regularly during the entire duration of the test.

22

I would like to see a couple of key water

23

samples taken toward the end of the ten-day

24

duration. On the ninth day, I would like a sample

25

taken, and I use this company referred to as PURAL
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1

and that -- that's a good company utilized, that

2

they be responsible for the sampling and shipping of

3

the samples to the certified lab.

4

But on day nine of the test, I would want a

5

sample so they could test for the full array of

6

required contaminants.

7

Day ten of the test, which would be the last

8

day, I'd like another sample taken just for the

9

DBC/TCP sampling. Basically, that's in case that

10

first sample is lost or destroyed. At least I got

11

that at the end of the ten-day test.

12

So given all those requirements, you know, the

13

developer would have to arrange for the contractor,

14

get a generator up there, you know, that could take

15

a minimum two weeks, and that's really at the

16

minimum.

17

If they could do the ten-day tests, another

18

ten days. Send the samples out, you know, a lab

19

takes generally three to four weeks to get the

20

results so even another 21 days, you got 45 days

21

right there from today. So it's going to even be

22

hard to get back to the Water Resources Committee in

23

45 days with any information. Thank you.

24
25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Members, you've heard his answers.
Any questions? Mr. Medeiros, followed by Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Did -- did

2

the Director say he's going to be here for the

3

reconvened meeting after our recess this afternoon?

4

Are you -- are you going to be here?

5

MR. ENG: Member Medeiros, you know what, I will -- if I'm

6

not required to physically be here, I'll be in my

7

office. I've got some work to do, but I can -- I

8

can view it as I'm working; and if you need me, you

9

can call me down.

10

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Then -- then I have one question.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And that's Mr. Mayer's statement.

13

He said that the well, there would be no allocation

14

for Hawaiian Home Lands.

15

And I wanted to ask Mr. Eng in your knowledge

16

of the State Water Code and the State of Hawaii

17

Constitution, is that a correct statement?

18

MR. ENG: Currently, there's no plan for that source, new

19

source, for any of the water to be allocated to

20

Hawaiian Homes.

21

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Is -- is that because to transmit

22

it all the way to Hawaiian Homes is something that

23

the Water Department won't do, or is that by law,

24

you don't have to provide the allocation?

25

MR. ENG: Well, I don't know by law if we have to allocate
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1

anything to them, really. There is a -- by Water

2

Code, they do have high priority to any available

3

water sources.

4

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.

5

MR. ENG: In my dealings with Hawaiian Homes, they're

6

realistic. They realize that as they need new water

7

sources for their development, most likely they will

8

develop -- develop the sources and infrastructure

9

and probably work with our Department to utilize our

10

existing system to transmit. So we work together,

11

but they're not expecting an allocation from this

12

well to my knowledge.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that

14

information.

15

MR. ENG: You're welcome.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I guess you're going to hold your

18

question because we got a 1:30 meeting, and -- and

19

I'm sure that nobody's going to die before then. We

20

may if you don't eat.
So if there are no objections, this meeting is

21

in recess till 2:30 this afternoon. ...(gavel)...

22
23

RECESS:

12:38 p.m.

24

RECONVENE:

2:32 p.m.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: ...(gavel)... Public Services Committee,
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1

please reconvene. Let the record show the presence

2

of Members Johnson, Kaho'ohalahala, Medeiros, and

3

Nishiki. Excused are Councilmembers Mateo,

4

Pontanilla, and Victorino. Again, we'll take a

5

short recess to allow for Munekiyo and the staff --

6

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Oh, presentation.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- to put down the screen. If there are no
objections, the meeting is in recess. ...(gavel)...

8
9

RECESS:

2:33 p.m.

10

RECONVENE:

2:35 p.m.

11

CHAIR NISHIKI: ...(gavel)... Public Services Committee,

12

please reconvene. The developer for Kula Ridge and

13

its consultant, Mike Munekiyo, will give us an

14

overview of the Project.

15

And Michael, if you've got anyone you wish to

16

introduce to the Committee, please do so.

17

Mr. Munekiyo.

18

MR. MUNEKIYO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We do have with us

19

this afternoon the representative for Kula Ridge

20

LLC, Mr. Clayton Nishikawa; we do have our civil

21

engineer, Mr. Stacy Otomo; representing our

22

archaeologist, SCS Consultants, Mr. Mike Dega. Our

23

traffic consultant was here earlier this morning.

24

She, unfortunately, had to leave back to Honolulu

25

for an afternoon commitment but hopefully, at a
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1

subsequent meeting, Mr. Chair, we'll have her

2

available as well.

3

What I'd like to do this morning is -- or this

4

afternoon is briefly touch over a couple items with

5

respect to the Project. Actually, I've broken it up

6

into three parts, one to talk a little bit about the

7

Project itself, part two to talk about the Workforce

8

Housing Program that is associated with the Project

9

and finally, to close the presentation with a

10

discussion of the issues which were raised

11

previously in 2008 and how it is that those issues

12

have been addressed under this current application.

13

So first we'll start with the Project

14

background and overview. As many of you may recall,

15

the previous 201H application was filed with the

16

County Council back in October of 2008; and at that

17

time, it was the Council's Policy Committee that had

18

review responsibilities for that application.

19

There were a number of issues raised, and I'll

20

speak to those in a minute, but the Council

21

ultimately adopted a resolution of not approving or

22

-- or disapproving the 201H application, and that

23

action occurred in November of 2008.

24
25

There were issues associated with the
deliberations which occurred at that time, and those
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1

related to traffic mitigation, pedestrian safety

2

along Lower Kula Road, the need for a comfort

3

station on the three-acre park on site and, as

4

discussed this morning, water source was also a

5

highly discussed matter.

6

So let me just refresh some memories of

7

Council Members in terms of the Project itself. We

8

are dealing with Kula Ridge property. This -- this

9

is the Kula Ridge property, and I'll also point out

10

the adjacent Kula Ridge Mauka Subdivision which is

11

identified by this outlined area.
With respect to geographic landmarks, Kula

12
13

School is here, the Kula Community Center is located

14

roughly in this location, and this is Lower Kula

15

Road here. Kula Highway runs up and down the page

16

here.

17

A closer view which shows again the Kula Ridge

18

Subdivision here and the adjoining Kula Ridge Mauka

19

Subdivision. The Kula Ridge Mauka Subdivision is an

20

agricultural subdivision of approximately 21 lots,

21

and it becomes pertinent to the discussion because

22

as we'll discuss later, a portion of the affordable

23

units in the Kula Ridge Subdivision will be set

24

aside as workforce housing units for the Mauka

25

agricultural subdivision.
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Just a couple Project facts. There are two

2

tax parcels involved with the Kula Ridge Project,

3

Parcel 174 consisting of 48 acres, and Parcel 23 --

4

a portion of Parcel 23 consisting of three acres, so

5

the total -- total Project area, approximately 51

6

acres. And, again, Kula Ridge LLC is the applicant.

7

What I'd like to do if I may, Members, just

8

run through the various land planning elements of

9

the -- the Project itself, and we'll start from the

10

very top or mauka end of the subdivision.

11

There are, in this location, in the shaded

12

area, four rural lots of approximately four acres

13

each. As we move down the site, adjacent to the

14

four rural lots, we have 36 affordable single-family

15

house lot packages here.

16

Moving down further, this shaded area

17

consisted of -- of 42 market lots and then we have

18

the senior duplex units which were referenced in

19

this morning's testimony here.

20

Other components, the three-acre park here and

21

an approximately five-acre open space area in this

22

location. We'll put it all together, and again let

23

me just recap the various elements of the Project.

24

Four four-acre rural lots here, 36 single-family

25

affordable lots -- house lot packages here, 42
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1

market lots here, 34 duplex units here, the senior

2

duplex units, and the park and open space areas.

3

This table summarizes that, but what I'd like

4

to do in this table is point out the number of

5

affordable units. We have a total of 70 consisting

6

of 36 single-family units and 34 senior duplex

7

units. Of this 70, 11 will be set aside for -- as

8

workforce housing units for the adjacent Kula Ridge

9

Mauka agricultural subdivision. So when you take

10

out that 11, what remains is 59 lots, affordable

11

units, for the Kula Ridge Project.

12

What I'd like to do, and I'll come back to

13

that in a minute, but what I'd like to do is just

14

run through some renderings to give the Committee an

15

idea of the architectural character which

16

Mr. Nishikawa seeks to achieve with this Project,

17

and these are just renderings of the affordable

18

units. Quite nice with local architecture. Again,

19

just to give a feel of what the neighborhood

20

character will be like.

21

This last rendering is of the senior duplex

22

units. So again, all of the architectural styles

23

will be quite consistent to integrate the -- the

24

neighborhood as a whole.

25

Let me just spend a couple minutes on the
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1

Workforce Housing Program which I summarized

2

earlier. Again, we're talking about the Kula Ridge

3

Project here and the adjacent Kula Ridge Mauka

4

agricultural subdivision here, 21 ag lots. And as I

5

mentioned, 11 will be set aside for Kula Ridge

6

Mauka, the remaining 59 will be for Kula Ridge

7

itself. And with that 59 units, those would -- that

8

would constitute 51 percent of the total Project.

9

Total Project, by the way, 116 lots, house and lot

10
11

packages.
This is the affordability breakdown proposed

12

for the Project. If you look on the left-hand

13

column, there are three income categories that we

14

address, and let me speak to, first of all, the 80

15

to 100 percent of County median income category or

16

what is referred to as a below moderate income

17

category.

18

Seventeen senior duplex units will be assigned

19

for sale to this category, and the price range would

20

be between 210,000 to 262,000, and these are

21

approximate numbers based on the 2010 HUD

22

guidelines. It assumes an interest rate of

23

5-and-three-quarters percent so the prices could

24

fluctuate; but in general, these are the ranges that

25

we'd be looking at for the 80 to 100 percent of
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median income category.
Moving up the income scale, for those families

3

earning 101 percent to 120 percent of the County

4

median income, there will be a total of 29 -- 29

5

units set aside for those families. Seventeen will

6

be the senior duplex units, and those 17 senior

7

duplex units would sell in the price range roughly

8

between 263,000 to $314,600.

9

There will also be 12 three-bedroom

10

single-family units. Those three-bedroom units,

11

single-family units, would sell in the range between

12

$343,000, roughly, to $411,000, roughly.

13

And finally, we look at the above moderate

14

income category for those families earning from

15

121 percent to 140 percent of the County median

16

income. There is set aside 13 single-family units,

17

and those units would sell for approximately

18

$412,000 to $478,000. There's a typo here, but

19

again, this is based on the 2010 HUD guidelines

20

assuming an interest rate of 5-and-three-quarters

21

percent.

22

If I may conclude the presentation with -- by

23

addressing some of the issues that were raised back

24

in the initial filing of the first 201 application

25

in the year 2008. As I mentioned, one of the items
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1

which were discussed was that of traffic mitigation.

2

Back in 2008, Kula Ridge LLC had committed to

3

working with the Department of Transportation -- the

4

State Department of Transportation to provide

5

improvements needed to ensure that DOT's facilities

6

would not be adversely affected.

7

And since then, Kula Ridge LLC has identified

8

some of the things that it can do, one of which

9

would be to add on Kula Highway a southbound

10

left-turn lane, and that left-turn lane would take

11

traffic onto Lower Kula Road.

12

Of course, additional coordination will be

13

needed with the State DOT to -- to complete the

14

identification of the intersection improvements at

15

the intersection of Lower Kula Road and Kula

16

Highway, but I -- I think that as a general

17

agreement in terms of -- or as a general scope of

18

improvements, at least we understand what needs to

19

be done at that location.

20

The other item that was discussed over the

21

course of the 2008 deliberations by the Policy

22

Committee back then was the need to address

23

pedestrian safety along Lower Kula Road.

24
25

As we all know, that section of roadway is
quite narrow and so what the -- Mr. Nishikawa did
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1

was he hired a surveyor and an engineer and did an

2

engineering analysis to determine how it is that a

3

4-foot-wide sidewalk could be placed along that

4

narrow section of roadway.

5

And based on that engineering study and

6

survey, he was able to determine or conclude that

7

with some easements, he could provide a 4-foot-wide

8

sidewalk, and this is between the Kula Community

9

Center and Haleakala Waldorf School, approximately

10

530 feet, and this is a commitment that he has made

11

with respect to the current filing.

12

The other issue that was discussed back in

13

2008 was that of the three-acre park that I had

14

pointed out earlier. Back in 2008, the Committee

15

asked if a comfort station was being proposed as

16

part of the park area, and that -- at that time, the

17

comfort station was not included and so with this

18

second filing, Mr. Nishikawa has actually sited and

19

is ready to implement a comfort station within the

20

park itself.

21

And finally, water source. That was, of

22

course, a highly discussed issue. Back in 2008,

23

some of you may recall that the proposal was to

24

develop a well at the 2,900-foot elevation level.

25

That well would have been located on the Kula Ridge
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1

Mauka property, and it would have served both the

2

Kula Ridge Project and the Kula Ridge Mauka

3

Agricultural Project.

4

At that time, the well was not drilled, nor

5

was it tested and so the Council encouraged

6

Mr. Nishikawa to seek a more tangible, I guess,

7

water source solution and so with that in mind,

8

Mr. Nishikawa did initiate discussions with Piiholo

9

South and under this -- and actually entered into an

10
11

agreement with Piiholo South.
And under this agreement, 120,000 gallons a

12

day would be allocated for the Kula Ridge Mauka and

13

Kula Ridge subdivisions from Piiholo South and, of

14

course, there would be consideration paid by

15

Mr. Nishikawa for that allocation.

16

Of course, most recently, the -- the Council's

17

Water Resources Committee is considering options for

18

source utilization from the Piiholo South Well and,

19

of course, some of the things that were discussed

20

today of course would be -- from an options

21

standpoint would be to keep the well private, to

22

have the well dedicated, or to have the County

23

purchase the well.

24
25

Now, under the Kula Ridge's -- Kula Ridge
LLC's agreement with Piiholo South, Mr. Nishikawa
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1

was willing -- or is willing to contribute up to

2

$2 million to support the infrastructure development

3

of that well.

4

And although there is still discussions

5

ongoing as to how it is that that well will actually

6

come online in terms of implementation

7

responsibility, I think Mr. Nishikawa continues to

8

be willing -- to be a willing partner to provide the

9

$2 million funding to help bring this new source

10
11

online.
So I think that's something that is quite

12

important in that it -- it speaks to his willingness

13

to be a partner in addressing how it is that we can

14

bring Piiholo South to reality.

15

Notwithstanding, we understand that there is

16

still work needing to be done to bring to resolution

17

what it is that's going to happen to Piiholo South;

18

and as a result, Mr. Nishikawa is willing to accept

19

a condition which could be placed on the 201 -- 201H

20

application, and that condition would read something

21

like this.

22

That final subdivision approval for the Kula

23

Ridge Workforce Housing Subdivision shall not be

24

granted until water allocation from the Piiholo

25

South Well or other suitable source is made
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1

available to the Project by the Department of Water

2

Supply.

3

Now, a condition like this closely parallels

4

the intent and objective of the County's water

5

availability ordinance, but Mr. Nishikawa believes

6

that stating it as a condition is another way to

7

reinforce or at least call attention to the fact

8

that there is a need to work collaboratively on

9

Piiholo South, and he is willing to be a partner in

10

that process as well. So again, this is something

11

for the Committee to consider as it deliberates this

12

item over the next couple of weeks.

13

And finally, generally, I think the Committee

14

is interested in what is the value of the 201H

15

exemptions. Now, there are a number of exemptions

16

that are being requested as part of this

17

application.

18

With respect to dollar value, most of these

19

are associated with the fire, electrical, plumbing

20

and building permits and that value, as

21

preliminarily calculated, is about $196,000.

22

So with that, Mr. Chair, that concludes our

23

presentation. We'd be happy to answer any questions

24

that the Committee Members may have.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Munekiyo. Committee in
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RECESS:

2:50 p.m.

3

RECONVENE:

2:51 p.m.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: ...(gavel)... Public Services Committee,

5

please reconvene. Just so that the Council Members

6

here present today know where the Chair wants to go

7

with this meeting this afternoon, it is my intention

8

to allow Members to ask questions of the developer.

9

Different departments that I thought we could

10

accommodate today but because I couldn't get them on

11

board, it is the Chair's intention that when

12

Committee Members, and if you have any questions,

13

that we would have them be present up in your part

14

of the country, Ms. Baisa and Mr. Molina, to answer

15

all questions.

16

So I leave it up to Committee Members to

17

generate questions, contact my Staff; and if you

18

request any of the departments to be there, we will

19

have them up there at the meeting.

20
21

Is this acceptable? If not, then the Chair is
open to other suggestions.

22

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.

25

CHAIR NISHIKI: If there are no objections to that
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1

recommendation, the Chair would now open up any

2

questioning from members today of the applicant,

3

Mr. Munekiyo, and I think the owner of Kula Ridge is

4

here also.

5
6

Committee Members? Jo Anne Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mike. During testimony, there

7

were many issues raised, but one of the issues of

8

course, you know, surrounds water, but the other one

9

was with the -- the Archaeological Inventory Survey.

10
11

Can you address that?
Because I -- I read the things that are, you

12

know, there and, you know, that is really an

13

important issue amongst the other things, but

14

that -- that, to me, is -- you know, it's really

15

serious because I had not heard that, and it was not

16

raised in the 2008 situation so if you could briefly

17

address that.

18

MR. MUNEKIYO: Sure. If -- if I may, Councilmember, and

19

Mr. Chair, would it be acceptable if we ask our

20

Project archaeologist to come down to the podium?

21

He's quite familiar with the process. That's

22

Mr. Mike -- Michael Dega from SCS Consulting.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: And Mr. Dega, I don't know if you were able

24

to get -- the Committee will supply you with the

25

recent communication from the State of Hawaii,
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1

Department of Land and Natural Resources' letter

2

from Theresa Donham dated September 14th. Have you

3

that communication?

4
5
6

MR. DEGA: Good afternoon. No, I have not heard of that
letter until today.
CHAIR NISHIKI: We will provide you with it; and again,

7

should you need to review it, we'll give you enough

8

time --

9
10
11

MR. DEGA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: -- to do that should questions veer into
this communication. But go ahead, Member Johnson.

12

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Mr. -- is it Vega?

13

MR. DEGA: Dega.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Dega?

15

MR. DEGA: Yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.

17

MR. DEGA: Thank you.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I wanted to find out -- I -- I'm --

19

I'm looking at the letter that we received on

20

September -- well, September 14th, 2010, which is to

21

Chair of the Public Services Committee, Nishiki.

22

And in the second paragraph, the last sentence --

23

well, I guess the last two sentences, it said as

24

part of our review of this Project, we will assess

25

the completeness and adequacy of previously approved

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PSC 9/15/10

172

1

studies that were conducted within this current

2

Project area. Please consider deferring action on

3

this application until our review is completed.

4

And I -- I just -- you know, because this

5

application that's before us has such a narrow

6

window where we have to either give it a yes or a

7

no, what timing would you anticipate if there's a

8

site inspection or site visit and all these other

9

things that need to be taken care of? Can you even

10

complete that and do what is required in order for

11

us to give an informed decision?

12

MR. DEGA: I -- I'm just reading over the letter very

13

quickly; and -- and basically, all they're asking of

14

us is I believe they asked for a site visit, but

15

it's up to the State to assess the completeness and

16

adequacy of the report and the study that we

17

submitted to the State that was formally approved.

18

So I -- I believe what they're going to have

19

to do, if they try to reconsider, is look for any

20

compelling evidence that would overturn the original

21

approval letter that was issued in October 27, 2008,

22

nearly one year and five months after the -- the

23

report was submitted.

24

It -- as far as I can see here, there's

25

nothing that says we, as the archaeologists, need to
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3

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So you wouldn't plan on -- you

4

know, I mean, if you're the person that did the

5

report, what -- when would you anticipate they would

6

be able to do a site inspection or site visit?

7

MR. DEGA: I -- I would have to talk with the landowners

8

about that. I'm sure it could be arranged.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. We also received testimony

10

about the actual -- I guess it's the gulch, that

11

actually the name of the gulch --

12

MR. DEGA: Yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- you know, refers to, within the

14

context of the name of the gulch, I believe that --

15

you know, I don't have it right in front of me, but

16

it refers to --

17

MR. DEGA: Yeah, huaiwi.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.

19

MR. DEGA: Right.

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And would that indicate to

21
22

you that there is the presence of burials?
MR. DEGA: No, it does not. In fact, I wrote a letter to

23

the editor I guess it was about a year-and-a-half

24

ago explaining this. If you take the word iwi

25

literally, it means bone; but if you take it in the
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1

context it was intended, say for instance a kuaiwi,

2

that means backbone.

3

They use that word in Hawaiian terminology

4

throughout the kingdom from the Mahele to mean the

5

backbone of an agricultural system. Those are the

6

long walls that you see across the slopes of Kula.

7

That's a kuaiwi. That's what they mean, not

8

actually that there's thousands of bones out there.

9

I explained that in an editorial and a few

10

times at the Burial Council. We actually did survey

11

Keahuaiwi. We did test units at some of the sites.

12

It -- it's got some wonderful petroglyphs and

13

pictographs, a rock shelter, but there was no iwi

14

there that we had found.

15
16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And so the report that there were
iwi discovered, I guess, during an excavation --

17

MR. DEGA: Yes.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- of that area, that was false?

19

MR. DEGA: In -- in the valley itself?

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm -- I'm just asking --

21

MR. DEGA: Oh, I'm sorry.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- because we received testimony

23

that there were two burials.

24

MR. DEGA: That's correct. There's one burial on the mauka

25

portion, 272 acres, there was one found on the
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1

48-acre parcel by a man who was gardening in -- in

2

his backyard there. He was a lessee.

3

The -- the one on the larger parcel was found

4

after completion of the inventory survey in

5

acceptance of the inventory survey.

6
7

When you get to that point, if a burial is
found, it's considered an inadvertent discovery.

8

The determination factor goes to the State Historic

9

Preservation Division with the recommendation from

10
11

the Burial Council member of that district.
So when that became an inadvertent, we

12

contacted the State, they came out, and we discussed

13

the -- the burial at that point.

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And with regard to the

15

questioning that we had this morning about the whole

16

process of, I guess, not recognizing the Burial

17

Council as an agency and then having it be the right

18

of the developer to acknowledge or not acknowledge,

19

you know, these particular items within the context

20

of that report, how -- how do you address that issue

21

that was raised?

22

MR. DEGA: That's a good question because I think things

23

were a little crossed there. Whether the Council's

24

an agency or not is out of our hands; that's a State

25

question, obviously.
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Again, when the inventory survey is completed

2

and down the future you find a burial, it's an

3

inadvertent find, the State put that on the Burial

4

Council agenda so that they could -- we could talk

5

about it, see if there's descendants to the burial

6

so they could have more information, especially the

7

representative of that area. They make a

8

recommendation to the State at that point, we'd like

9

to keep it in place, relocate, et cetera, et cetera.

10
11
12

So they were heavily involved in this process.
We went to multiple meetings of the Burial
Council.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mm-hmm.

14

MR. DEGA: And at that meeting, they said we'd like to keep

15

this burial that was inadvertently discovered in

16

place. The landowner readily agreed and said fine,

17

let's keep it in place at that point.

18

We wrote a burial treatment plan for it ten

19

months ago, but it still hasn't been reviewed yet

20

for that one burial.

21

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. What about the other one?

22

MR. DEGA: The other one was found -- we got a call from a

23

man who was leasing, I guess, a small house down

24

there working in his garden. He -- he found a bone.

25

We came out and checked it. We determined it was
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1

human remains. And again, it's an inadvertent

2

discovery so we called Hinano Rodrigues at the

3

State, he came up.

4

We got permission to explore more than one

5

bone to see -- because under State law, we have to

6

assess sex, age, and ethnicity of a burial of an

7

individual. Sometimes we can tell by a few remains,

8

sometimes we have to open it a little bit more.

9

The State agreed, said open it a little bit

10

more. It was in a crypt. We determined based on

11

the morphology and things that it was an Asian

12

individual, I believe it was female, late 50s, was

13

buried in a crypt, probably who used to live in that

14

house at some point.

15

The State said fine, it's not native Hawaiian.

16

What would you like to do? Preserve in place. The

17

landowner agreed, and it's preserved in place.

18

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.

19

MR. DEGA: That -- that burial treatment plan got accepted

20
21

very quickly.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And -- and I guess the

22

overarching question that -- that I have that

23

remains is because these were inadvertent according

24

to, you know, your terminology, and because this was

25

an active agricultural settlement, you know, apropo
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1

of your explanation of the gulch terminology, it --

2

it was at least -- and I have no idea because I'm

3

not an archaeologist, but many times it's customary

4

to bury, you know, near the housing or the dwellings

5

or whatever right on site.

6

So the question, I guess, is if this was a

7

settlement, what is the likelihood that there will

8

be other burials regardless of ethnicity or whatever

9

on that site? Because I -- I don't want people all

10

of a sudden -- you know what happened at the Ritz

11

Carlton --

12

MR. DEGA: Yes.

13

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- but that was a very large burial

14

site.

15

MR. DEGA: Yes.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But I don't want the same thing.

17

You know, if you go down that road, and we don't do

18

adequate study from the beginning and exploration,

19

then, you know, Mr. Nishikawa's going to have a

20

nightmare.

21

MR. DEGA: I agree, and we don't want to be part of that.

22

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. I certainly don't want to.

23

MR. DEGA: Nobody does. And that's why when we did the

24

inventory survey, we specifically chose sites where

25

we thought there would be A, cultural materials and
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1

deposits; and two, potentially could contain more

2

sensitive information.

3

We all know that in Waiohuli, Keokea where we

4

did work just down the road, we did five years of

5

study. All the burials but two were found in

6

enclosures. That's house sites, habitation locales.

7

So we concentrated this study, our inventory

8

survey in those types of features having determined

9

through archival research, talking with local people

10

and going through the history of the place that

11

those long terraces probably wouldn't contain

12

burials, and that was -- that -- we base it on

13

probabilities at that point.

14

And -- and to clarify a couple interesting

15

points from this morning, the burial that we're

16

talking about, the one burial in the large acre

17

wasn't associated with a mound. It's actually a

18

terrace that goes across.

19

And when we actually got permission for the

20

fourth time to actually get some information from

21

it, it occurred far below the terrace. It wasn't

22

associated with any architecture at all. There was

23

a hiatus in time so there was no architecture

24

associated.

25

We did get diagnostic information from the
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burial, but it's -- that's a long story.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Well, I -- I just am trying
to --

4

MR. DEGA: Sure, I understand.

5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: -- you know, in a concise way get

6

to some of these core issues regarding the burials,

7

but thank you for your information.

8

MR. DEGA: No, thank you. Thank you.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions from Members?

10
11

Mr. Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Chair? Yeah. I know you've

12

used the term quite often, and it obviously is -- is

13

a distinction when you term it inadvertent find.

14

MR. DEGA: Yes.

15

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Can you tell us why it's

16

important to call it an inadvertent find versus a

17

burial?

18

MR. DEGA: Under the State rules, if you're doing an

19

inventory survey which is a baseline archaeological

20

study that the State reviews, if you find a burial,

21

they consider it previously identified. That

22

instance, the burial and decision-making all go to

23

the Burial Council. It's out of the State's hands.

24

The Council decides what to do with the burial,

25

when, how, everything.
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If it's an inadvertent find, that means you

2

didn't know it was there, and it -- it came up. It

3

goes to the State for determination so it's a big

4

distinction between those two, who has control over

5

determination factor.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KAHC'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then what would

7

be the process of having to mitigate either one,

8

then?

9

MR. DEGA: Mitigation at that point when you find a burial

10

either with the State or the Burial Council, you try

11

to find descendants, of course, lineal and cultural

12

descendants and people knowledgeable of the area,

13

the kupuna for the area for the Burial Council, then

14

it becomes do you leave in place where you found it,

15

or do you relocate the burial.

16

If you keep in place, what types of buffer

17

zones are you going to set up for it in the interim

18

during construction or for the long term.

19

If you relocate, where are you going to put

20

it? Usually, it's kept in the same ahupuaa, in the

21

same parcel. Again, the issue comes how is the

22

memorial going to be set? Is it traditional, what's

23

a buffer zone, things like that.

24

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And -- and those would be

25

consistent between both the -- the Burial Council
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and -- and the State Historic Preservation?

2

MR. DEGA: Typically, yes. Yeah.

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So they would both be

4

dealing with them with the same sets of information

5

or -- or rules?

6

MR. DEGA: Yes, basically, at that point. Yes.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: And the only distinction

8

would be one is inadvertent so it would be the

9

Department versus one that is surveyed and -- and

10

found and that becomes the oversight of the Burial

11

Council?

12
13
14

MR. DEGA: That's correct. One is jurisdiction versus the
other, right.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So in the -- the

15

correspondence, then, by Theresa Donham, then,

16

you're saying that it's just an opportunity for the

17

Department now to do some further review of the area

18

that is not involving the developer from providing

19

any more information? That's how you read that?

20

MR. DEGA: I -- I read it to say they're --- they're

21

reconsidering the inventory survey and preservation

22

plan which have already been accepted to check on

23

the completeness and adequacy of these studies

24

that -- that their own office has already approved.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. But their office has
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1

approved, but then they're also saying that they are

2

reconsidering that.

3
4
5

MR. DEGA: Yeah, that's what it says here, yeah, request
for a consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So obviously, their

6

office is -- is finding that -- that there may be

7

other things that had not been considered

8

previously, then?

9

MR. DEGA: I -- I can't answer that.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Perhaps?

11

MR. DEGA: Yeah, perhaps. I can't answer.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.

13

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Mr. Kaho'ohalahala, in -- in lieu of

14

that concern, the Chair, along with my Staff, will

15

contact Mr. -- Ms. Donham and also contact Mr. Dega

16

in -- in lieu of this and hopefully with permission

17

from your boss who hired you, I guess,

18

Mr. Nishikawa, perhaps we can arrange some sort of

19

meeting?

20

MR. DEGA: I assume we could, yes. Sure.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: And -- and -- and a possible site

22
23
24
25

inspection?
MR. DEGA: Yeah, but I -- we have to ask the landowners of
course.
CHAIR NISHIKI: But you -- we need to get his permission.
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1

MR. DEGA: Yes, of course.

2

CHAIR NISHIKI: So I think you need to ask him --

3

MR. DEGA: Okay.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- if it's okay.

5

MR. DEGA: All right.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Unless Mr. Nishikawa is willing to, for the

7

record today, answer.

8

with Mr. Nishikawa?

9
10
11
12
13

(Inaudible) after consulting

MR. DEGA: I believe he said that's okay. Yes. So that's
fine, yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Members? Any other questions for
Mr. Dega? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

14

Good afternoon, Mr. Dega. Just looking in the --

15

your Archaeological Inventory Survey for the

16

Members' information, the big booklet here, you

17

know, it mentions that this -- I guess the

18

historical analysis of the -- the property area, it

19

mentions that the -- it's located on an extensively

20

altered piece of land. Ranching activity most

21

likely took place in this area, and it mentions the

22

name of a Kula native, Darlene Tavares, confirmed

23

that the Project area was most likely occupied by a

24

Japanese farming family which was commonplace in

25

Kula in the mid to late 1800s, and a historic house
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still stands on the property.

2

Basically, this information -- and not to

3

question how you do your work, you know, I'm not an

4

expert, obviously, I don't think any of us are at

5

least, you know, in this type of field.

6

Did you get a lot of your information by word

7

of mouth, or do you have actual, you know, written

8

documentation to, I guess, come up with this

9

analysis?

10

MR. DEGA: That's a very good question. Actually, most of

11

it's archival information in books and maps. For

12

instance, that's one example we got from archival

13

information. We can go to the State archives, we go

14

to the SHPD office, Mission House, where -- wherever

15

we can to find archival background research.
We have an 1885 government map that says the

16
17

entire area was planted in corn in 1885. It says

18

good planting area for corn, the entire parcel. And

19

funny enough when we excavated, we actually found

20

kern kernels -- corn kernels in our excavation

21

units.

22

So we try to marry up the archival with the

23

empirical, what we dig and what we see on the

24

surface.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mm-hmm.
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MR. DEGA: You -- you need those two. You also need the

2

oral histories from people who lived in the area

3

so it's -- it's a real combination of things you

4

have to use --

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mm-hmm.

6

MR. DEGA: -- to understand the picture.

7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And technology-wise, you used a lot

8

of computer analysis, carbon dating and all that in

9
10

MR. DEGA: Yeah, we do radiocarbon dating. On this

11

Project, we used a Trimble GPS to map every -- every

12

feature, 1,349 features down to submeter accuracy,

13

and we place them on big GIS maps and overlay them

14

and things like that.

15

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mm-hmm. And the 200 sites, I guess,

16

found in -- within the whole -- I guess the Keokea,

17

Waiohuli area, how much of that is, I guess, within

18

the -- the property itself?

19

MR. DEGA: The -- I'm sorry?

20

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I -- I guess it was mentioned in

21

here there were 200 sites -- 270 sites were

22

identified I guess back in 1992 by SHPD. Just based

23

on previous archaeology --

24

MR. DEGA: Mm-hmm.

25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: -- how many of this 217 sites are, I
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guess, in the vicinity of the subject property?
MR. DEGA: Just -- just down the road where DHHL land is

3

now, Waiohuli and Keokea. Yeah, just those two

4

parcels.

5
6
7

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So none of -- none of these
sites are anywhere near this particular property?
MR. DEGA: No. The -- the sites that were previously found

8

were in the gulch, actually. Sterling did a study

9

in the '70s and found a lot of the petroglyphs and

10

pictographs in -- in the valley on the opposite side

11

of the parcel so we knew -- we knew those existed

12

beforehand.

13
14

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that
information. Thank you, Chair.

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Dega?

16

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Just a follow-up.

17

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, go ahead.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Mr. Dega, on -- on your

19

staff, then, do you have a -- someone who does

20

consultation to you that's a native Hawaiian so that

21

you have a component looking at cultural resources

22

information or stuff that you may -- may have

23

discovered?

24
25

MR. DEGA: We -- we do. We have a woman that does cultural
impact assessments. She sends out letters for a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PSC 9/15/10

188

1

project area to -- we -- we go to OHA and ask them

2

if they know people, we go to the State and ask them

3

if they know people.

4

On this Project, we also had Kimokeo --

5

Kimokeo was involved in this Project from the

6

cultural side and one other gentleman. I -- I can't

7

remember his name, both Hawaiian practitioners.

8
9

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So Kimokeo
Kapahulehua is who you're talking about?

10

MR. DEGA: Yes.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: And then who was the other

12

person?

13

MR. DEGA: Kealii Taua.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Kealii Taua.

15

MR. DEGA: And -- and, for instance, when we did the

16

preservation plan for this, we sent the plan out to

17

ten different individuals and organizations talking

18

about what we found during inventory survey, what

19

the parcel's being used for, what sites we wanted to

20

preserve. Nine sites are being preserved across

21

this area, and we only got two responses back -- the

22

late Ed Lindsey and someone from OHA wrote back.

23

So we send it out, and we hope to get

24

responses back, but we don't always get those

25

responses. The Burial Council didn't write back to
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us and neither did SHPD. They didn't respond to our

2

letters or request, so...

3

COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: Okay. And if I -- and if

4

I'm not mistaken, then, the issue of the -- the

5

mounds that -- that was -- was talked about in

6

testimony today, I believe that that was also

7

commented on by -- was that Mr. Maxwell?

8

MR. DEGA: Yes. Yeah.

9 COUNCILMEMBER KAHWOHALAHALA: And then have you since
10
11

spoken with him about his interpretation of -MR. DEGA: I guess we did through the newspaper in a way.

12

He had mentioned that there were hundreds and

13

hundreds of burials under the mounds, and -- and I

14

went through a lengthy explanation of why that's

15

probably not the case.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: So the answer is no, then?

17

MR. DEGA: No, not directly with Mr. Maxwell. No.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.

19

MR. DEGA: Thank you.

20

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions?

21

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, Chair?

22

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Medeiros.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And

24
25

Mr. Dega, thank you -MR. DEGA: Thank you.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: -- for being here for some -- I

2

just wanted to comment on your explanation of the

3

kuaiwi because we had a testifier this morning that

4

says oh, there's the word iwi in the name of that

5

gulch so it must be bones. So I'm glad you

6

explained that because indeed, right, kuaiwi is like

7

a backbone but in the sense of straight, long walls.

8

And the other thing is a lot of times,

9

spiritually, things were given names like that. For

10

instance in Hana, we have a Ka-iwi-o-Pele which

11

translates to mean the bones of Pele; but in

12

Hawaiian protocol, they would have never identified

13

where the bones of Pele was buried so its more

14

spiritually in some of the words that are given to

15

places and so I'm glad you explained that for people

16

that heard that they felt that because the iwi was

17

part of that name, that it meant bones. Thank you.

18

MR. DEGA: Thank you.

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions concerning -- if there

20

are no objections from Committee Members and also

21

Mr. Munekiyo and Mr. Dega, Dana Hall, who has served

22

and I think that I had mentioned with Administration

23

if there were any concerns that they should contact

24

Dana, we also had Dana comment on the A&B

25

development in which burials and archaeological
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concerns and cultural concerns were raised.
She has served, what, 16 years on the Burial

3

Council I think, Sol, or many of you would know

4

more than -- better than me; but if there are no

5

objections, would -- would you guys allow her to

6

speak to some of the concerns that you've been

7

talking about, Mr. Munekiyo? She's over there.

8

MR. MUNEKIYO: Sure.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And Dana, you -- you need to really

10

get close to the mike because I think that a lot of

11

us are having a hard time hearing what you had to

12

say. So you could --

13

MS. HALL: Okay. So is this -- is this okay?

14

CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.

15

MS. HALL: All right. Dana Naone Hall. Thank you for this

16

opportunity. You know, one of the -- the things

17

about an -- an Archaeological Inventory Survey is it

18

serves something like the purpose of an EIS in which

19

you identify as -- as nearly as you can all of the

20

resources that might be affected by a project up

21

front. And when you do that, then you have the

22

widest range of planning options available for

23

redesigning a project or accommodating those

24

particular significant sites.

25

When you have an inadequate EIS -- AIS, it's
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like having an inadequate EIS. You don't identify

2

what you need to identify up front.

3

So that's one of the reasons why the Burial

4

Council's very concerned about this area, has been

5

very concerned and why at Burial Council meetings

6

over this Project, numerous Hawaiians have appeared,

7

including the Keohokaloles from Hawaii Island and

8

elsewhere because the grant went to the Keohokaloles

9

where this property is.

10

So you have -- you know, so Mr. Dega's giving

11

you a rundown of what his firm did, but his firm

12

actually contacted a number of individuals and

13

organizations who weren't likely to have any

14

information about this area; however, individuals

15

showed up at the Burial Council meetings and

16

testified, and Mr. Dega was present.

17

In any case, rather than make this a

18

tit-for-tat thing, let me also say that it's very

19

important that burials be previously identified, not

20

only from a planning -- planning point of view, but

21

from the point of view of allowing a native Hawaiian

22

agency to make determinations as to the preservation

23

in place or the relocation of iwikupuna.

24
25

Let me give you an example. Even though the
criteria for preservation in place or relocation are
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1

the same whether it's SHPD or the -- or the relevant

2

Island Burial Council making the determination, in

3

fact the Burial Councils preserve a much higher

4

number of burials in place than SHPD.

5

I was just in Honolulu last week to talk about

6

the Victoria Ward Village Program -- Project which

7

is a redevelopment project. Eleven burials were

8

identified during the AIS so they were previously

9

identified, but then 54 more burials were

10

inadvertently discovered, bringing the total number

11

to 65. That's why it's very critical to have an

12

adequate AIS, especially in an area like this.

13

And if there's any other questions? I mean,

14

I -- I mean, as I said, I don't want to go on and on

15

about it, and I don't want to make this into -- turn

16

this into an argument. I just want you to know that

17

there are other points of view about this.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: And -- and so in -- in regards to when you

19

say especially in an area like this, can you

20

quantify or qualify --

21

MS. HALL: Well, you know, Waiohuli and Keokea are not very

22

far down the road, and this is Waiakoa. And all

23

around this area there have been -- you know,

24

historic sites identified.

25

Also, the -- the map that Mr. Dega referred
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1

to, the 1885 map, the original map of all the

2

ahupuaa on Maui, Mr. Dega's firm Xeroxed a portion

3

of the map that said corn; but if you look at the

4

larger -- the large -- larger area in that map, it

5

says potatoes, corn, et cetera because as you know

6

back in the 19th century when the gold rush was on

7

in California, Kula provided a lot of the Irish

8

potatoes for those gold miners.

9

So, you know, there -- there's a lot more to

10

be known here. Furthermore, the burial that he

11

talked about that was under a rock feature that was

12

impacted by a bulldozer, the very first call and the

13

-- the confirmation of that call by SHPD Cultural

14

Historian Hinano Rodrigues and myself who went to

15

see it was that it was in fact under a rock mound

16

feature. Then after -- then -- then the revision

17

started, the revisionist history of that particular

18

burial started.

19

So, you know, as I said, the best thing to do

20

is for SHPDA [sic] to conduct its further review and

21

for the Chair at least to have -- go on a site visit

22

and have these other lines of information coming to

23

you so that you can make the best decision possible.

24
25

Is that it?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Anne, question for Dana?
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1

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. Procedurally, Dana, because

2

this is, you know, really important as you state, we

3

have the clock ticking as far as our response to the

4

developer as to whether we give or do not give

5

approval to this Project.
Is the time period, you know, in order to

6
7

conduct a proper survey, is -- given 45 days, you

8

know, from the date that we receive this, is this

9

going to be a problem?

10

MS. HALL: I think it's -- it can be done. I mean, you

11

know, I mean, at least the -- the SHPDA [sic] review

12

can be initiated and completed to the point of

13

possibly SHPDA [sic] then writing another letter to

14

you as to its conclusions.
I mean -- I mean, you know, a further AIS may

15
16

not be necessary in that time, but they can -- but

17

SHPDA [sic] would be able, I would think, I hope, to

18

be able to say whether an addendum was necessary or

19

not.

20

And as with regard to Keahuaiwi Gulch, it is

21

the opinion of the Burial Council and -- and of the

22

various Hawaiian individuals who attend the Burial

23

Council meeting that that name has extreme

24

significance.

25

Keahu is a -- is a -- is a mound -- is like a
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mound or a stone pile or -- or an ahu is a place

2

where you place offerings. Iwi, of -- of bones so

3

the bone altar or the -- or the -- yeah, so that's

4

what it's called, and it's very significant in that

5

area.
Also, when Mr. Dega talked about that one site

6
7

in Keahuaiwi Gulch which was a shelter cave and

8

pictographs and petroglyphs which was first

9

encountered in the '70s or -- '60s or '70s, late

10

'60s or '70s and was rerecorded or re --

11

reidentified and rerecorded by his team, one of the

12

things he failed to tell you, that there was no --

13

except for that one site, Site 1050, the rest of

14

Keahuaiwi Gulch which is where you would expect to

15

find, especially in agricultural areas, many sites

16

including burial sites, was not surveyed. That's

17

one of the big problems, red flags that was raised

18

for all of the Hawaiians looking at this area. How

19

come?

20

And that gulch is part of this Project area

21

and certainly part of the Kula Mauka Project area

22

which it bisects.

23
24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: All right. I really appreciate
that, Dana. Thank you very much.
MS. HALL: Thank you very much.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Any other questions? I know

2

we've got Sol and Bill here who normally are pretty

3

expert. Sol.

4

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, I -- I think -- thank

5

you for the clarification because I think the name

6

that was quoted by the archaeologist was kuaiwi,

7

which is a very different interpretation versus

8

Keahuaiwi.

9

MS. HALL: No, it's Keahuaiwi.

10

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.

11

MS. HALL: And in fact, as -- because it's called Keahuaiwi

12

that it reminds all of us of our kulaiwi, the place

13

where our bones are buried.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.

15

MS. HALL: And that's the poetic terminology.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Yeah.

17

MS. HALL: This is an actual place name.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Dana, also it was stated

19

that the Burial Council did not respond to --

20

MS. HALL: Oh, the Burial Council was never C -- you know,

21

sent a letter asking for its comments on this

22

Project and besides which, you know, Mr. Dega has

23

come to the Burial Council meetings. The Burial

24

Council has made its wishes plain to Mr. Dega and to

25

Mr. Nishikawa, and he fails to report that to you.
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1

But the Council did not receive any letter.

2

COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you for that.

3

MS. HALL: Thank you.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Committee Members, in regards

5

to Mr. Dega, the report, and the Chair's

6

recommendations, do you have anything else to impart

7

to this Committee so we can act on anything?

8
9

Seeing none. Any more questions of the
developer? Let the record show our Chairman

10

Mr. Mateo is here, and the Chair had asked all

11

Members here if you had any questions at our meeting

12

in Kula, we would call the different departments if

13

you have any questions in regard to this.

14

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chairman?

15

CHAIR NISHIKI: Mr. Pontanilla.

16

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just for clarification,

17

we're going to do a site visit along with Mr. Dega

18

and SHPDA [sic] on the same day?

19

CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm going to try to arrange that.

20

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Fine.

21

CHAIR NISHIKI: You know, I need to make sure that all

22

parties are available.

23

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.

24

CHAIR NISHIKI: You're welcome. Any other questions? If

25

not, the Chair is going to adjourn this meeting, and
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman, I -- I did

4

send you a communication that I would not be able to

5

attend. I have a budget meeting in Hana on that

6

very same time and date. Thank you.

7

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. We will miss you. Any other

8

questions or comments from Council Members?

9

Mr. Pontanilla.

10

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You want us to send you a request

11

for maybe -- for me, it's the Department of

12

Transportation in regards to what was presented to

13

us on the highway improvement. You want me to send

14

you something in regards to having them appear

15

whenever you go through infrastructure?

16

CHAIR NISHIKI: I think that Staff has heard you today. We

17

will -- we will make sure that they're there. If

18

you have a specific question, then go ahead and

19

submit it; that way, they'll be prepared because

20

they'll have that question already in their back

21

pocket.

22

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.

23

CHAIR NISHIKI: Gladys.

24

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, if it's possible, I know that

25

Director Eng is working on some stuff from the
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standpoint of the well, but could we possibly try

2

and move to the head of the list the information on

3

the meters and what size and how many?

4

I mean, he doesn't have to give us all the

5

details, we don't care about names, we just want to

6

know what is on that 1,312 or whatever meters. What

7

is the request? I know they have that information.

8

They just don't make it public.

9
10
11

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That would really help us as we look
at, you know, the options here.

12

CHAIR NISHIKI: We will address that --

13

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If we can -- if we can get it. Thank

14
15
16

you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: -- meter list and see how much information
he can give us.

17

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Anything would be appreciated.

18

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Mr. Molina.

19

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chair. And

20

first of all, thank you for doing the presentation

21

for -- for everyone's information. Certainly been

22

very helpful.

23

Just with regards to Mr. Eng's responses

24

earlier today on the -- your water questions, will

25

he be providing that in writing as well to us?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: I will get that in writing also --

2

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.

3

CHAIR NISHIKI: -- from Mr. Eng. Staff, make sure that we

4

get that in writing.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: We got the specific question. We -- we

7
8
9
10
11

need it in writing.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. And -- and --- and one more
just a -- I guess more to ask maybe Corporation
Council.
The way this item's been agendized, and I know

12

the discussion on the well, the specifics, you know,

13

with regards to the meters, the water quality,

14

because we have that matter discussed in

15

Mr. Victorino's Committee, I don't know if maybe on

16

the reposting of the agenda that could be, I guess,

17

included in this so -- just so we don't any -- have

18

any issues with Sunshine Law in terms of I don't --

19

you know, I hate to see our discussion get limited

20

if we do want to talk about the merits and demerits

21

of the well itself and any agreements they have with

22

the County.

23

I don't know, would it be recommended that we,

24

you know, in reposting the agenda, we allow for a

25

discussion of that?
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CHAIR NISHIKI: We will work with Corporation Counsel to
address Mr. Molina's concern.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah.

4

CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.

5

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you, Chairman.

6

CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Any other words of

7

wisdom?

8

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.

9

CHAIR NISHIKI: If not, the Chair thanks you for attending

10

this meeting, and this meeting is adjourned.

11

...(gavel)...

12

ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
(Excused: MPV)

13
14

ADJOURNED: 3:32 p.m.

15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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